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OVERSIGHT OF THE DRUG ENFORCEMEN1' 
ADMINISTRATION 

THURSDAY, APRIL 2, 1981 

U.s. SENATE, 
SUBCOMMITTEE ON SECURITY AND TERRORISM, 

COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY, 
Washington, D.G. 

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, in room 2228, Dirk~ 
sen Senate Office Building, Senator Jeremiah Denton (chairman of 
the subcommittee) presiding. 

Also present: Senator Biden. 
Staff present: Joel S. Lisker, chipf' counsel and staff director; Bert 

W. Milling, Jr., counsel; Fran WerlH:.J.th, chief clerk. -

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR JEREMIAH DENTON 

Senator DENTON. Good morning. This hearing will come to order. 
We have four subcommittee hearings I am supposed to be attend
ing, coincidentally this morning, and my colleagues on this subcom~ 
mittee are in similar situations, and many of them are chairing 
subcommittee hearings so I don't know how many others are going 
to appear. 

I want to welcome Mr. Bensinger this morning. This is an over
sight hearing for the Drug Enforcement Administration, and we 
will be hearing the testimony of Mr. Peter Bensinger, Administra
tor, Drug Enforcement Administration. He has two gentlemen with 
him, Mr. Hambrick, Assistant Administrator for Enforcement, and 
Mr. Fink, Assistant Administrator for Intelligence. 

The Drug Enforcement Administration is, of course, the principal 
drug law enforcement agency of the U.S. Government charged with 
the responsibility at both the domestic and international levels. We 
are pleased to have with us the Administrator and his two compan
ions this morning. 

Before calling on you, sir, I should like to comment briefly on the 
concerns I have with respect to the problem of drug abuse, con
cerns which are shared not only by other members of this commit
tee, but by the vast majority of American citizens. 

Within the short span of 15 years, the use and abuse of drugs has 
reached such widespread proportions as to create a serious threat 
to the social fabric and the security of this Nation. Half a million 
Americans are currently tragic victims of heroin. Some 50 million 
Americans have used marihuana, 15 million have used cocaine, 8 
million have used PCP, 13 million have used inhalants, and 16 
million have used hallucinogens. Polydrug abuse, the mixing or 
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alternating consumption of differing drugs, has emerged as a prob
lem requring special attention. 

Drug trade in our country has become big business, amounting to 
more than $64 billion of the retail level. It is an illegal business, 
one that brings tragic problems in all walks of life and all strata of 
our society. The abuse of drugs impairs the efficiency and effective
ness of our civilian work force and our military personnel both at 
home and abroad. Most tragic of all, the permeation of the drug 
culture among school age children is delaying the educational and 
maturation processes of our most valuable asset; the youth of 
America. With all this has come an erosion of the family unit and 
moral values and standards of our society. Pornography, drug ori
ented music, violence, and high rates of crime go hand in hand 
with the drug culture. 

As stated by Dr. Harold Voth, senior psychiatrist and psychoana
lyst at the Menninger Foundation: 

Drug purveyors are finding an ever-increasing market as a consequence of the 
progressively disintegrating Americall family. Millions of children from broken 
homes are being denied fundamental nurturing necessary for the development of 
strong personalities capable of withstanding the pressures and responsibilities of 
adulthood. When one considers the soaring divorce rate, the illegitimacy rate which 
is nearly 20 percent, and that 40 percent of working mothers have pre-school 
children still at home, it is easy to see that millions of our young people are not _ 
receiving the fundamental human experiences which good parenting provides. Many 
of these youngsters are afraid to cope with life's problems and realities and turn to 
drugs to escape, and millions of youngsters are doing just that. Beyond this, drug 
oriented peer pressure and "do drugs" messages are enticing many kids from solid 
families. 

The sum and substance of these developments is a weaker Amer
ica, a less productive America, a country whose national security 
and well-being are weakened by our inability to gain the upper 
hand in the battle against drug abuse. 

To be sure, considerable efforts have been made over the past 
decade to ameliorate the problem. Expenditures at the Federal, 
State, and local levels to combat drug abuse have risen on both the 
supply and demand sides. We have entreated foreign leaders to 
cooperate in stemming the illicit flows of drugs. We have initiated 
narcotics control treaties. Seizures have increased worldwide, and 
high-level traffickers have been arrested and put in prison. 

Despite these successes, however, the drug problem is still very 
much with us, and it is getting worse, much worse. It has spread in 
varying degrees to other countries, particularly in Western Europe. 
Unfortunately, we have learned that attempts to eliminate illicit 
drugs at the source can be a frustrating business. For example, 
following the suppression of the French-Turkish heroin connection 
in the early 1970's Mexico became the major supplier of heroin, 
and is still furnishing a significant portion of the supply on our 
streets despite intensified United States-Mexican efforts since 1974 
to eradicate poppy cultivation in Mexico. 

To make matters worse, the production of opium in Southwest 
Asia has markedly increased. Afghanistan, Pakistan, and Iran 
have become rapidly expanding sources of heroin in U.S. markets. 
And in Burma, where opium output fell off somewhat in recent 
years, there is now a prospect for a bumper crop. 

Along with heroin, the inflows of cocaine and marihuana are 
growing at increasing rates. When we consider that despite heroic 
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efforts our enforcement authorities have been successful in seizing 
only 5 to 10 percent of the illicit drugs entering our country, the 
situation appears alarming indeed. 

Clearly, more needs to be done to put this nation on a better 
track to combat trafficking and the illicit use of drugs. The basic 
decision facing the United States at this junture is whether we, as 
a nation, are willing to tolerate the permanent problem of drug 
abuse, one which shows signs of becoming worse, or whether we 
are prepared to face in the same direction and subdue it. 

A recent report came to the Congress from the Comptroller 
General that suggests that we have been marching to too many 
diffGrent drummers. The report stated on page IV that: 

Differing views among government agencies, as well as the public, make it diffi
cult to attain the necessary legislative, executive and judicial action. Drug supply 
reduction efforts have yet to achieve a well-integrated, balanced and coordinated 
approach. 

The GAO report concludes on page 34: 
While the United States has articulated a strong stand to combat drug abuse in 

its Federal strategy and policy statements, the implementation has not consistently 
supported such a stance and has indicated to many a growing acceptance of drug 
use within this country. This reality has fueled misunderstanding as to what drug 
abuse policy the United States is willing to back up with action. The confusion is 
shared by the public at large, law enforcement officials at all levels of government 
and other nations. 

There is a new move on in America, particularly at the commu
nity level, to get a handle on the drug problem. New scientific 
findings are sweeping away the inroads made by prodrug lobbies. 
Family groups and business organizations are working to shut 
down head shops, outlaw drug paraphenalia, and inform the citi
zenry about the consequences of drug abuse. 

The American public is growing weary of the drug problem. It 
will welcome and support new initiatives and high-level directions 
to minimize the cancer of drug abuse. Certainly, we cannot do the 
job by dismantling our laws and further embracing drugs. There is 
no easy answer; no one approach. An across-the-board attack is 
called for, utilizing a well-designed application of law enforcement, 
treatment, education, and research. 

It is the hope of this committee that the new administration will 
assign a high priority to curtailing the problems of drug abuse and 
establish an effective mechanism for the formulation and coordina
tion of policies among executive agencies. The legislative and judi
cial branches should lend whatever help is necessary to facilitate 
the job. 

For its part, the Drug Enforcement Administration must endeav
or to play an increasingly effective role in sharing the burden of 
the important tasks ahead. 

I would like to welcome the distinguished Senator from Dela
ware, Mr. Biden. We acknowledge your past interest and initiative 
in this area, and we consider ourselves fortunate to have you here. 

Senator BIDEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, when 
it is appropriate I have a brief opening statement I'd like to make. 

Senator DENTON. May I finish mine? 
Senator BIDEN. Certainly, 
Senator DENTON. I'd like to state this morning that the very 

prestigious National Institute of Medicine of the National Academy 
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of Sciences has formed a task force whose mission it is to prepare a 
statement on the potential hazards of marihuana. I feel confident 
that such a committee, which is directly concerned with drug abuse 
problems will endeavor to assure that the task force has at its 
disposal all the latest medical and scientific evidence on marihua
na. 

In the next several days we will communicate with scientists and 
clinicians who have worked in this field, and we have asked that 
they provide statements of their views on this important subject. 
The subcommittee will then provide to the task force all of the 
information which it is able to obtain. 

Senator Biden? 
Senator BIDEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Good morning, gentle

man, it's good to see you back again. I have a formal opening 
statement, Mr. Chairman. Then, at the conclusion of my informal 
remarks I'd like to ask that it be placed in the record, if I may. 

Gentleman, we are here again discussing the problems of dr.ug 
abuse and the efforts of your agency, and as you predicted 1 year 
ago, 2 years and 3 years ago, there is a problem with regard to the 
influx of heroin into the United States which is as bad as you 
predicted it would be. The efforts to interdict it are monumental 
and as the chairman pointed out and we all know, it is an incredi- ..... 1 

bly difficult problem that does not seem to be receding. 

ADDICTS INCRJ<~ASE VIOLENT CRIME STATISTICS 

One of the aspects of this problem that most concerns me is the 
direct relationship between the violent crime and the increased use 
of drugs. As we all know, there's the human tragedy of the individ
ual who becomes addicted to the drug and the impact that has 
upon that person and their family. If that weren't bad enough, it 
seems to me that the greater problem is that which is inflicted 
upon the rest of society. 

I am convinced that the new crime wave that we all are hearing 
about, and including the chairman and I, have been talking about 
for some time, and substantiated by new FBI figures and local 
crime figures are directly related, absolutely directly related, to the 
influx of heroin in particular and other drugs generally. It is 
interesting that a recent study released not long ago from Temple 
University Medical School underscores the relationship which I 
know you, Mr. Bensinger, are more aware of than even I am and 
have been for some time. And that is the relationship between the 
$100-a-day-heroin habits and increased robberies and burglaries, 
and that study found that 243 addicts committed almost 500,000-
I'm going to say that again-243 addicts committed almost 500,000 
street crimes in one decade, and were 84 percent more likely to 
commit a crime when on drugs than wheli they were free of drugs. 

Therefore, I as all of us, are concerned about the proposed Feder
al Narcotics Control Board. Rather than talk about the general 
aspects of the problem and what the overall approach is going to be 
to solve it, the chairman in his statement, which I concur with, 
made I thought very telling points. 

The first of those points was, as I see it, that there are no easy 
answers in that although the criticism of your agency and others is 

-
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that there's not one unified response, there is no one approach to 
the problem, which is part of the problem. 

The second point tlie chairman makes which I think should be 
underscored here this morning is that his hope that this adminis
tration will put a high priority upon dealing with this problem. I, 
as you know, Mr. Bensinger, sit on this committee, the Intelligence 
Committee and the Foreign Relations Committee; I must acknowl
edge in a diminished status on each of those committees as a 
consequence of the change of the guard, but nonetheless, I sit on 
all three of those committees. 

And in the confirmation hearings of each and everyone of the 
individuals who came before those three committees, Mr. Casey of 
the CIA, Mr. Smith, the Attorney General, and General Haig, 
Secretary of State, I solicited from them and received an absolute 
commitment that once they got their house in order, they would be 
willing to sit down with me and other Members, majority and 
minority, who had an equal interest in this subject, and discuss a 
coordinated, high-profile attempt to deal with the international 
drug problem; international aspects of the drug problem. 

What disturbs me, quite frankly, Peter, is this budget. I under
stand the exigencies of the moment, that we have inflation that's 
running rampant. I understand full well that we have a serious 
budgetary problem. I also sit on the Budget Committee. I under
stand we need to make massive cuts. But I am very disturbed with 
the cuts that are being proposed within your agency particularly, 
and within other agencies throughout the Government that have 
law enforcement responsibiliti~s. And I know-before we start, and 
I'm about to conclude, Mr. Chairman-I know what you are going 
to have to do, you won't be able to acknowledge this, but you're 
going to have to do what everyone in your position has had to do 
every time they've come before me or any committee I've been on 
since 1972. That is, you're going to have to say no, you can live 
with this budget, and this budget really is not going to prevent you 
from being able to do your job, and you're really going to be able to 
get it done. And you're going to point out to me, I suspect, that you 
have gone forward in what my annual concern is, your move 
forward in hiring agents who are accountants and know how to 
handle the RICO statute and all those things which are done for 
me, Mr. Chairman, to sort of throw me a bone. 

That's unfair, really. There's a decided effort and belief on the 
part of Mr. Bensinger and his colleagues that that should be done, 
but the point is you're in a rough spot. And I want to announce to 
you and to the chairman that to the degree that I have the ability 
to impact on it, I'm going to try to save you from yourself the 
remainder of these hearings, and see to it that you don't undergo 
the cuts that are proposed. I think that this administration lacks 
an understanding of the problem; the last administration lacked an 
understanding of the problem. With notable exceptions like Mr. 
Bensinger and Mathea Falco at State and others at the top level. 
The Secretary of State, Director of Central Intelligence and the 
Attorney General have not made drugs a No.1 priority. They 
talked around it, they talked about it, they said it was but it is not. 

Now we have an Attorney General who says he's going to wage a 
war on street crime, and the only place that the Federal Govern-

81-130 a - 61 - 2 
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ment can impact crime in any sizable way is in the drug area. We 
don't have a Federal police force; we can't protect my Mom in the 
supermarket parking lot in Wilmington, Del.) where she gets 
mugged. We can't protect my sister in her home in Wilmington, 
Del., from being raped. We can't protect my father from being 
mugged in Wilmington. But we can do something about what I 
firmly believe is the overwhelming reason for the massive increase 
in violent crimes. And that is, we can deal with something the 
States can't deal with, are incapable of dealing with, and that is 
the larger drug problem. 

So, having said that and taken longer than I had. indicated 1 
would, Mr. Chairman, you can rest assurflld that I as the ranking 
member of this committee and the full committee will work with 
you fully. I commend you on you.r efforts. There is no place that 
this committee, subcommittee, a1~d full committee, could start that 
has more merit to deal with this problem, and r look forward to 
working with you and hope that you and I both, through this 
administration and the next one if there is a different one; will be 
equally blind in terms of the politics of what it is, and get at seeittg 
to it that these folks (a) have enough money to do their job, ahd (b) 
if they don't have enough money and enough persollnel, get it for 
them, and (c) if they have the money and personnel and don't do 
the job, then try to eat them alive for not doing it. 

Bu" I'm going to try to save you from you.rself, Peter, and give 
you more mon;y in the Budget Committee and here, because I 
don't think you can cut it with this budget. Thank you, Mr. Chair
man. 

Senator DENTON. Thank you, Senator Biden, I certainly concur 
with the thrust of your remarks and I assure you that :lot only will 
we regard this problem in a bipartisan manner, but I shall look 
with anticipation to you for the benefit of your counsel, because of 
your extensive previous experience and commitment. 

I would add that on Armed Services, as I am on that committee, 
on Labor and Human Resources, on Judiciary and Veterans Af
fairs, I see the drug problem cutting across all four of those com
mittees. Indeed, it cuts across all aspects of the security and well
being of the United States. And while I agree entirely with my 
distinguished colleague from Delaware about the need for concen
trating on drug elimination, its abuse and so forth, I do believe 
that there are related sociological problems which do cause people 
to turn to drugs. I believe the depreciation in values which inspire 
that, which is responsible for sUfvival in a democracy; namely, 
some motivation toward self-discipline. I believe that a totalitarian 
society can employ enough KGB Of enough security policy to cause 
people to adopt life styles and habits or to avoid them, at the will 
of the State. 

We simply don't have that situation in this democracy, and I 
hope that we can see the connection among the many factors 
involved in our social deterioration, which I think in the last 15 
years parallels that of the specific drug problem. 

I will ask the witnesses to stand and raise their right hands. Do 
you swear that the testimony which you are about to give before 
this subcommittee will be the truth, the whole truth and nothing ,-
but the truth, so help you God? 



Mr. BENSINGER. I do. 
Mr. FINK. I do. 
Mr. HAMRR1CK. I do. 
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Mr .. DENTON. Please be seated. Mr. Bensinger, we invite you to 
make any opening statement you care to. 

TESTIMONY OF PETER Bo BENSfNGER, ADMINISTRATOR, DRUG 
ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION, U.S, DEPARTMENT OP ,ms· 
TrCE, ACCOMPANIED BY GORDON FINK. ASSISTANT ADlVHNIS· 
'l'RATOR FOR INTELLIGENCE, AND MARlON HAMBRICK, AS· 
SISTANT ADMtNISTRATOR FOR ENli'ORCEMENT 

Mr. BENSINGl".R. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, I appreci
ate very much the opportunity of app<::aring today with Marion 
Hambrick and Gordon Fink before you and Senator Biden. I have a 
prepared statement which perhaps you could have inserted for the 
record, but I would like to comment in general terms on the 
opening statements of both you and your colleague. I thought they 
were appropriate and I wanted you and Senat{)r Biden to know 
that I appreciate the perspectives that each of you have brought t,) 
this hearing and to the Senate and to the Government. 

I do think that drugs and national security are related, not only 
,.... because I think it affects the Armed Forces readiness, and it does, 

not only bece.use I feel it affects some relationship between a 
compromise of our borders, because of the infiltration of planes 
that are not registered with our Govemmellt or the FAA that are 
approaching our shores, and in fact, invading our boundaries, not 
only because it may compromise the quality of the production of 
our equipment and machinery and factories of the education of our 
students, but it compromises, in : :'any respects, individuals sworn 
to uphold the law at every level. 

It is a serious problem, it rela\ ;'" to families, family disunity. I 
think drugs are turned to by young people. You've heard peer 
group pressure of experimentation, but there does seem to be will~ 
ingness on the part of a parent to make sure a child of 15 is able to 
drive a car before giving him the car keys. I don't see the same 
discipline or commitment yet from the mother or father to insure 
that their youth of that age, or perhaps 10 or 11 when kids are 
beginning to use them, understand the ramifications of drugs, 
which can be just as deadly. 

The testing levels of the college entrance exams have dropped off 
over the last decade. I noted that if you take a look at the college 
entrance exams you'll see a reduction of about 10 percent in the 
average scores. Whether that relates to your opening statement, 
Mr. Chairman, as to the number of students that may have experi
mented with drugs or not is not a proven statistical fact. But there 
has been a difference in our culture in the last decade or two. 

You made reference to foreign sources, and Senator Biden is very 
well familiar with the importance of stopping drugs at the source, 
and to any extent, the frustrations and the impact when it can be 
implemented fully on both sides of the border, of what can happen. 
I think you're right, that mixed signals tend to be given. Mari· 
hauana is a good example, and the Institute of Medicine is being 
charged with the study of the health hazards. 
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But on the one hand, we're trying to protect the quality of 
marihuana through an amendment to the Foreign Assistance Act 
dealing with paraquat and, on the other hand, we're saying we 
don't want to have marihuana brought into the United States. 

The GAO report is correct in another area where we have a 
mixed signal. There's a great deal of retail diversion of legitimately 
uroduced drugs, and Senator Biden, while I appreciate your com
ments on our budget, and I do, and I'm a little· concerned about 
trying to be saved from myself, but I won't be bashfuL The retail 
diversion problem hasn't been faced up to by each of us, by the 
Congress and by the executive branch together. We don't have the 
resources today for a major effort on retail diversion; neither do 
the States, and the jurisdictional clarity on that issue is not direct. 

In terms of cocaine, which has increased tremendously, the crop 
substitution efforts, the commitment internationally to motivate 
foreign governments, as we motivated Mexico and Mexico has moti
vated itself, to stop both opium, heroin, and marihuana has not 
been forthcoming. And while we can go after some cocaine dealers 
in the United States, the most effective way is, as you, Mr. Chair
man, have pointed this out, is to do it on several fronts. And on the 
international front, that's essentiaL 

Our bail system compromises DENs effectiveness because we 
have more fugitives than we have investigators. And the Armed 
Services, themselves, who can be affected by drug use internally, 
are not being called on to provide the type of intelligence informa
tion on the placement of ships and vessels which they could, with
out being called upon to perform law enforcement arrest-like func
tions. 

Citizen action groups are forming. That's an encouraging sign. 
Parents groups are very concerned with what's happening in their 
communities and to their children. Paraphernalia legislation has 
been introduced as a symbol of lack of willingness to tolerate a 
decaying society. That is a positive sign. 

The budget is less than our original request. OMB had proposed 
a $24 million reduction in our budget; the Attorney General, Wil
liam French Smith, appealed it personally to President Reagan, 
and $17 million were restored. The Attorney General has visited 
DENs headquarters personally and had a briefmg of 1 % hours on 
the major initiatives and problems that we see need to be ad
dressed. This was followed up with a visit by the Deputy Attorney 
General and a visit by the Associate Attorney General, with whom 
I'll be meeting following this hearing. 

A violent crime task force has been appointed by Attorney Gen
eral Smith that will rtllate, I believe, very definitely, Senator 
Biden, to drugs, and we have two employees assigned to that task 
force, our Chief Inspector Joe Kruger and Steve Green from the 
Office of Enforcement. 

I've met with the new Commissioner of Internal Revenue; yester
day with the Director of AID; I'll be meeting with the new Assist
ant Secretary of Treasury and, of course, I've been meeting regu
larly with Director Webster of the FBI. My sense, in answer to 
Senator Biden's comments, is that the attention level of the admin
istration on drugs is high. President Reagan, in his press confer
ence and subsequently in an interview in the Washington Post last ---



9 

Sunday, spoke out very specifically on the urgency and size and 
scope of the problem. 

The steps that will be forthcoming-I also met with the Under 
Secretary of State, Ambassador Stoessel, who is, by the way, Sena~ 
tor Biden and Mr. Chairman, very familiar with the problems of 
drugs, having been Ambassador to Germany, which is now suffer
ing a higher rate of heroin addiction than the United States. He's 
very active in this and is the number three individual in the State 
Department as well as Secretary Haig who, as Commander of 
NATO, got involved. I sense a greater awareness at a higher level 
of this problem. Whether that will translate itself into legislative 
action, into policy and administrative direction, into resource allo
cation is for the Congress and the administration to determine. 

We certainly feel encouraged by the presence of the Attorney 
General, by his personal interest, by the violent crime task force, 
and by the reception of the other high officials in the State Depart
ment, Treasury Department, and Justice Department on this prob
lem. 

I met with Deputy Director of CIA, Admiral Inman, for quite 
some time at their headquarters and discussed our narcotic prior
ities. He'll be well familiar with this problem. I've worked with 
him in the past, both at NSA and on other matters, and w~ are 
expecting increased attention fr?m that agency, and we need it 
desperately. Because without intelligence, the enforcement effort is 
immediately limited. 

Without a change in the laws, our agency's effectiveness will 
continue to be much less than it could and should be. 

Mr. Chairman, I have a variety of charts that could go through 
the extensiveness of this traffic, but I appreciated your personally 
coming to our offices for an onhand briefing. I don't know if you'd 
want to go into that discussion now or prefer for us just to respond 
to questions and to deal with any graphical commentary on the 
problem at this time. 

Senator DENTON. Since I had that recently and it's extremely 
possible that my colleague is already familiar, with your permis
sion we'll dispense with the chart. I will ask some questions if 
you're ready, Mr. Bensinger. 

Mr. BENSINGER. I am, Mr. Chairman. 
Senator DENTON. You mentioned a diversion of legitimate drugs 

at the retail level. Page 30 of the budget submission indicates 90 
percent of the diversion of legitimate drugs occurs at that level. Do 
you have any evidence to compare the level of drug abuse that 
results from illegal diversion activities with abuse resulting from 
unintentional overprescribing by doctors? 

Mr. BENSINGER. DEA does not have specific statistics as to how 
much would be related to overprescribing by doctors as compared 
to forged scripts or dIverted, because pharmacists simply wanted to 
make available prescriptions or medications to individuals without 
an appropriate prescription. 

We think, however, in the field of anorectics, this is the amphet
amine that is used for diet control, it is substantial. We feel that a 
certain number of doctors-one, I can give you an example of a Dr. 
Murdock in New Hampshire, who prescribed 2 percent of the na-
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tional amphetamine production. He received a 10-year sentence 
which was suspended. Still hasn't gone to jail for that offense. 

Two pharmacies in Chicago-pardon me, wholesale distributors 
in Chicago-were responsible for 3 million dosage units of talwin. 
These are the type of problems that we see are most definitely 
contributing to the illnesses, overdose deaths, and drug addiction 
that has become a real problem. It is not the legitimate manufac
turers, in my opinion, that are causing it. But I can inquire from 
the National Institute of Drug Abuse if they do have any informa
tion on how much of the injury or overdose would relate to over
prescribed scripts from doctors as compared to either clandestinely 
manufactured pills or pharmacy thefts. 

Senator DENTON. Could you compare the level of abuse of legiti
mate drugs manufactured domestically with the abuse of the clan
destinely manufactured dangerous drugs and internationally di
verted drugs smuggled into the country? 

Mr. BENSINGER. Yes, I could. There is, in fact, one chart which 
could demonstrate that of the various type of drugs and the per
centage increased by year, the diversion of dangerous drugs is 
basically all domestic. This chart is 1979; 1980 and 1981 would not 
be significantly different. 

MAJORITY OF DANGEROUS DRUGS MADE IN THE UNITED STATES 

The one drug which is imported in great quantity is Quaalude, 
methaqualone, from Colombia, in which clandestine laboratories in 
that country are purchasing bulk powder and have tableting ma
chines and even are creating blister-pack drug samples and prod
ucts that they're shipping up to the United States. But the major
ity of the dangerous drugs, which account for 23 percent of the 
illicit market, are basically 90 percent made in the United States. 

Of those, our estimate would be at least two-thirds would be licit 
or legally manufactured. In the case of methamphetamines, in the 
case of PCP, and in the case of Quaaludes and methaqualone, they 
would be manufactured clandestinely. But the barbiturates, the 
amphetamines, the methamphetamines of a pollutant variety, just 
represent overprescription or specific, purposeful criminal diver
sion. 

We do propose clarification in the Controlled Substances Act. We 
have a number of suggestions that are under review at the Depart
ment of Justice at this time that we think will contribute to better 
control of retail diversion. This would range from giving greater 
authority to DEA to remove a doctor's right to store and make 
available narcotic substances, to clarification of certain present 
regulatory requirements. 

Senator DENTON. DEA has been conducting cyclical investiga
tions of DEA registrants at the wholesale level every 3 years, 
according to page 30 of the budget submission. How will the pro
posed staff position cuts impact upon this cycle, and what other 
negative impact, if any, will these cuts cause? 

Mr. BENSINC'ER. Cuts in the compliance area, very frankly, will ' 
mean we will have to do more with a mounting threat with less '~ 
people. And the way we propose to address that problem is to have 
those compliance investigators increase the percentage of their 
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work hours and man-years on the retail diversion problem, and to 
reduce the cyclical investigations accordingly. 

Two years ago, we would have been spending about 15 percent of 
our time on retail diversion and 85 percent of our 220 man-years 
on cyclical. In the 1982 budget, this will be reduced to about 50 
percent of the time to cyclical investigations, and we will be tri
pling the amount on retail diversion, drug-oriented investigations 
and preselected targeted violators whom we feel we can track, and 
work with State and local investigating agencies to impact on. 

I don't know, Mr. Chairman, today if that is going to be ade
quate. We believe that retail diversion does require greater atten
tion, and if we find that the cyclical investigations slowdown
slowdown of the regular, traditional cyclical investigation-then 
causes diversion at the manufacturing level, we will return to the 
Attorney General and to this committee and report such an unfor
tunate occurrence. 

Basically, I think the Agency has really had its priorities per
haps in the wrong place over a long period of time in this one field. 

Senator DENTON. I'll ask these questions and then defer to Sena
tor Biden. We'll take 10 minutes at a time. 

Since 90 percent of the diversion takes place at the retail level, is 
it possible that even further position cuts can be made? For exam
ple, can DEA conduct compliance audits on a random sample basis, 
and possibly rely on CPA audits that include checks on inventory 
controls? 

Mr. BENSINGER. There is a provision that we are required to 
make a cyclical investigation every 3 years. We've been doing this, 
in many cases, more often. One of the proposals we would have in 
our Controlled Substances Act review would be to remove that 
requirement. 

We do feel one of the reasons there isn't diversion from manufac
turers, though, is that they're aware we're going to make regular 
visits and inventories. And at some point, it's like the highway 
patrol; when you take the cars off the road, the violations of the 
law can increase. We're going to try to find the right balance. We 
think we've had too many cars on the highway and not enough 
maybe in the cities, if I could use that analogy. And we're shifting 
major resources to do what you've suggested. At what point we 
begin to lose ground at the manufacturers' level we're not sure, 
and we'll watch it closely. 

Senator DENTON. The mini/max point. Senator Biden? 
Senator BIDEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Bensinger, would 

you agree that drug abuse is a major contributor to violent crime? 
Mr. BENSINGER. Yes, sir. 
Senator BIDEN. And are you familiar with the Temple study, to 

which I referred? 
Mr. BENSINGER. I'm very familiar with it; in fact, in that study, if 

you took 25 individuals over the 11-year period, you would find 
that, had they either been incarcerated or treated successfully, 
you'd see 50,000 less UCR offenses-25 people. 

Senator BIDEN. Would you agree that the drug area is one of 
those areas that the Federal Government can make contributions 
to State and local crime control problems? 
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Mr. BENSINGER. By working the drug area and the violent crime 
area, or separately? 

Senator BIDEN. No; by just working the drug area. For example, 
let's assume at a Federal level, DEA was phenomenally successful, 
and was able to cut 2, 5, 10, 15, 20 percent of drug abuse in this 
country as a consequence of either interdicting the supply of dan
gerous drugs by cutting off the retail diversion or interdicting 
supplies coming into the United States or by whatever means; if 
you were able to cut-that chart you had up there-if the numbers 
were way down, would that reflect itself in violent crime statistics 
going down in the cities and counties across this country? 

Mr. BENSINGER. That's a problematical question. I think when 
the heroin availability was reduced substantially from 1976 to 1978 
we had the first reduction in national crime statistics in the 1977-
78 period in, perhaps, a half a decade. And that reduction in heroin 
availability resulted in not only fewer overdose deaths-and they 
were dramatically fewer, as you know, from some 2,000 a year to 
some 500-but also in some studies I have looked at, there were 
fewer property offenses. 

We tracked, in Washington, D.C., there's one survey which this 
committee might be interested in that took a look at heroin purit· 
and property crimes. And the trails tracked pretty carefully. Ab ~ 
the heroin purity went down, the crime rate on property also 
decreased, and we could send that to the committee. Nationally, 
whether that's going to relate for all types of drugs I'm not sure. 

In Jackson Heights, we put on a special task force with the New 
York City Police Department and there has been a reduction in the 
last 6 to 9 months-I've talked with Bob McGuire, the police com
missioner-in the Jackson Heights crime rate. 

Senator BIDEN. Every major police chief and commissioner in 
every major city with whom I've spoken-and I guess I've probably 
had a chance to speak to 85 percent of them-believes there's a 
direct relationship between the use and the availability and the 
addicted population in their city or their country and crime against 
property. 

Mr. BENSINGER. I don't think you'd find any question by any of 
us here either, sir. 

Senator BIDEN. Well, I realize it seems like a fairly fundamental 
question to ask and something that everyone accepts, but I want to 
reinforce the point again that the one thing everyone seems to 
agree on is that local violent crime bears some relationship to the 
drug problem. And that the drug problem can be-the best chance 
that we have of making the most impact on the drug problem is at 
the Federal level. . 

NEW CONNECTIONS 

Now, having said that and everybody having established that, at 
least everybody agrees with that-I don't know anybody who dis
agrees-we now come along at a time when we know that there is 
a new wave well underway of Southwest Asian heroin and reestab
lishment of a new connection, Sicilian connection. Also the evi" 
dence that is mounting, as pointed out by Senator Denton, of 
increased product yields from Southeast Asia. It seems to me you 
don't have to be a genious to look at crime rates in each of the 
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major Eastern cities. You predicted to me a year and a half ago-I 
don't have the record before me but I'm sure we could fmd it-that 
it would hit the east coast cities first. 

Well, we see the crime rates affected. The east coast city crime 
rates have climbed before the Midwest and west coast city crime 
rate. We had the DA from New York City down here before I 
heard from anybody from Chicago. But you could almost see it, you 
could almost see it by the responses that I was getting, It started 
off in New York, Philadelphia, Baltimore, Washington, and into 
the South, and then it also simultaneously in other ways started on 
the west coast but for a slightly different reason. 

Now, we all know what's happening. We disagree on what to do 
about it sometimes. Yet, when this is all going on, we come along 
and we propose cuts of $5.4 million under what I considered to be a 
lean budget to begin with of the Carter administration. The $5.4 
million which was to focus on southwest Asian heroin problem, 
elimination of State and local drug coordination programs, major 
cut in State and local task force programs, budget cuts in interna~ 
tional narcotics management programs that support crop substitu
tion overseas; major cuts in positions and budgets for customs in 
the area of drug interdiction. In the treatment area, the President 

." has proposed major cuts in treatment slots and training for drug 
treatment, which would force addicts and users back on the street. 

I don't understand, notwithstanding your commendable alter
ation of priorities with regard to the diversion question, I don't 
understand how these kinds of cuts can't hurt, unless what you've 
been telling us all along isn't true, unless you haven't been doing 
the job. Not if these programs had made sense-maybe they don't. 
One of two things is true, Mr. Bensinger, and we've futzed around 
with this so much. Either these programs ain't worth paying for, or 
they're worth spending more money on. Which is it? 

Mr. BENSINGER. One other thing is true, Senator Biden. That 
these programs are going to depend upon the laws and the environ
ment in which they're able to be operated in. I don't have a 
blackboard and I don't have a chart, but I'll say picture three 
different columns. One is laws, one is resources, and one is foreign 
activity. 

Under laws, whether We'Vf) got 1,950 agents or 2,290 agents, if 
people we arrest can post a million dollar bail and flee the jurisdic
tion of the court, that's not going to help us that additionally. 

If we have a NavY that has: an E-2 plane that has tremendous 
equipment that can report what is moving in the Caribbean and we 
don't have that intelligence, we can change that, you can change it 
as a Senator. If we've got marihuana that represents the largest 
single amount of illegal money and it can be grown in Colombia to 
the extent of 100,000 acres and we can't make available the $16 
million that Congress has appropriated to use it to spray the fields, 
we are also neglecting the best chance we have to hit the marihua
na problem. And if the tax people that are the best investigators on 
forfeiture, which you're pretty much of an expert on in terms of 
your own interest, if we don't use the IRS in this field. 

What I'm hoping to do is to be able to keep thinly spread limited 
resources, able to work with increased resources from other agen
cies and new laws. I expect to see AID make a tremendous about-

81-130 0 - 81 - 3 
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face, and Pete McPherson indicates that. Over the last couple of 
years, I think, they've committed $5 million in crop substitution. 
He's talking about a $40 million cocaine program that he's on the 
line for. The IRS Commissioner is willing to commit 400 man-years. 
The tax treaties in the Bahamas is something we've talked about 
for a number of years. 

Would I like more resources? It would help. But if we don't get 
different laws and if the other agencies that we depend upon aren't 
going to be in the game at the front of the line, 1'd have those two 
before I'd have the third. 

Senator BIDEN. I understand that, and I must say to you in the 8 
years that I've been here there's only one man that rivals you in 
being able to obfuscate the point, and that is a man named Jim 
Lynn who used to be the Director of OMB, and I like him personal
ly as much as I like you. 

Look, if what you say is true then I'm going to go to the floor 
and propose we cut the budget another 50 percent until we get the 
laws changed, because we're wasting our money spending it, then. 
If, in fact, you're right, then really it's not going to make a lot of 
difference until the laws are changed. What the hell are we paying 
your salary for and the rest of these folks out there to the degree 
we are? Let's cut it more. Let's cut it until we get the laws 
changed. 

Once we get those other things in shape, then we can go about 
doing what we're doing. Because I don't understand how, notwith
standing all you say, eliminating State and local drug coordinating 
programs helps. This has been one of your biggest problems with 
the State and local people; every conference you and I have attend
ed that's been the subject that the local folks talk about. I don't 
understand how budget cuts in international narcotics manage
ment and how major cuts in positions in customs, I don't under
stand how those things are going to help us help you with the 
problem and responsibility you have. 

And if they can, fme. I think that's just fine, we'll just go back 
and cut it some more, and we'll work on changing the bail law in 
the meantime, we'll work on getting the coordination in the mean
time, but let's not give you more people and more money to waste. 

Mr. BENSINGER. Senator Biden, I think you're characterizing a 
response-I haven't heard Jim Lynn testify and I take your com
ments, in a sense, as a compliment, and yet I don't want to appear 
to obfuscate the issue. If you think I'm saying we don't need more 
resources in the fight against drugs, you're mistaken. 

Senator BIDEN. Would more resources in these specific areas help 
you? 

Mr. BENSINGER. Could I just make one other comment? We are 
in a battle against an illegal flow, and are holding back a force on 
which we need a variety of mechanisms to be most effective. Some 
are laws, some are resource people, some are other agencies. 

In the sense that the administration has reviewed the availabil
ity of resources, DEA has been hurt less in terms of manpower 
reductions and percentage of budget cuts than almost any other 
agency in government. 

Senator BIDEN. Has it been hurt? 
Mr. BENSINGER. We have not had the resources we requested, sir. 
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Senator BIDEN. Has it been hurt? You said hurt less. Would you 
answer a question directly for me, for once. Has it been hurt? 

Mr. BENSINGER. I hope that I do that more than for once, but I 
would say that our budget and all of the agencies principally in the 
Federal Government that have had reductions certainly have not 
been helped, and you can conclude as a result that there is going to 
be some priorities that are going to be given and others are--

Senator BIDEN. Has it been hurt? Yes or no. 
Mr. BENSINGER. The agency's budget or the agency's effective

ness? 
Senator BIDEN. I'm going to start calling you Jim. Now you 

understand what I mean by obfuscation. Has it been hurt? You 
said the agency has been hurt less than other agencies. Implicit in 
that is it has been hurt. Now, has it been hurt or has it not been 
hurt? That is my question. Your ability to do your job for which 
the Congress commissioned the DEA, has it been hurt? 

Mr. BENSINGER. I think we will have to determine how well the 
adjustments in programs--

Senator BIDEN. Fine, thank you. 
Mr. BENSINGER [continuing]. Can carryon before we would make 

that conclusion, Senator. 
Senator DENTON. Mr. Bensinger, I feel in all fairness, that I 

should say that in my view, in terms of national security which one 
might define as protection against external foes who would take 
away our territories, our rights, kill our people, in terms of our 
national well-being, the other aspect of survival which might be 
termed as survival against the elements, health problems including 
drugs, social deterioration including drugs, with money to be in
vested in such things as education, medical care, that sort of thing, 
our survival is diminishing. Our survival probabilities are dimin
ishing in both national security and well-being terms. 

One area of that is drug abuse. We have chosen to increase the 
budgets of the armed services, which are concerned directly with 
natiollal security in the military sense. We haven't really reduced 
much but we might have reduced a little in terms of the FBI, DEA, 
the CIA, which may be a philosophical error on which Senator 
Biden is concentrating. 

However, we are also threatening our survival with another 
situation, and that is spending ourselves to death. And in another 
hearing going on at this moment, Secretary Schweiker is pointing 
that out. He's pointing out how in 1962 or 1963 when we had a 
Democratic President who was not being accused of failing to 
answer social needs in a fair way, we were spending perhaps 24 
percent, approximately 24.3 percent of our Federal outlays on 
social programs, and about 50 percent on national security related 
programs, particularly the Defense Department. 

In the 17 years since that time, we have reversed that and we 
are spending roughly 50 percent overall on social problems, 25 
percent on defense during this 17 -year pe;riod in whiCh the Soviet 
Union has accelerated its military expenditure. 

So it's a complex problem, and exactly where the balance lies I 
don't know. I am of the personal opinion that we are tending to put 
ourselves in the position of trying to purify the output of a very 
polluted sewer pipe, which includes individuals who have gotten 
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themselves on a drug kick; includes people who have become alco
holics, includes people who have become laid back and won't work 
and many other types of socially deteriorated, if you will, morally 
deteriorated people. 

I'm not knocking any particular moral approach. All I'm 
saying-and I'm not knocking misbehavior on the part of an indi
vidual because all of us misbehave. What I'm knocking is I believe 
in the last 15 years we have come off of standards and values from 
which you can't retreat and retain the essence of what was Ameri
can greatness. I'm concerned with the dropping of the values as the 
essential cause of the problem. 

And I can see that you could take the wrong approach by work
ing at the wrong end of the pipe. So I'd kind of be in favor of 
maybe pumping some into education, or into conditions which 
would improve the likelihood that families would stay together. I 
don't see newsstands with High Times or High Life or whatever 
the name of that magazine is that I saw in Birmingham, Ala., 
which is advocating not only the use of all kinds of drugs like LSD 
and sex orgies at the same time, but selling devices for avoiding 
the Coast Guard, for avoiding the police; selling firearms. I can't 
believe that the U.S. Government has permitted a situation like 
that. I can understand how we would; I know you can't legislate it ,.., 
all. But I would like to see some sense of the Senate resolutions 
passed in these directions, and I just wanted to say that much. 

Does DEA believe that the Department of Health and Human 
Services is properly assessing the actual abuse of drugs when 
scheduling action is proposed by DEA? 

Mr. BENSINGER. Not promptly enough, sir. I think the process by 
which we get answers back on scheduling is to long. I've pointed 
this out to the Acting FDA Commissioner and the Director of 
NIDA. We believe that a streamlining of that process is essential to 
having a proper response in this area. 

Senator DENTON. Has a proper balance been struck between the 
extent to which controls decisions are based on law enforcement 
criteria and the extent to which such decisions are based on medi
calor scientific determination? 

Mr. BENSINGER. The determination of the scheduling of a drug is 
a medical determination. We provide FDA and NIDA, but princi
pally FDA, with abuse indicators and information. to assist them in 
their determinations. I don't have a problem with health authori
ties determining how r( '~~~ly available a drng should be. I think 
we've had excessive dela)" in the labeling indicators on anorectics 
that I think does contribute to problems of health. And I think in 
areas that we have already recommended to FDA that this process 
be speeded up on some of their decisions, not just on scheduling, 
but even on making the drug available at all should be made. 

Senator DENTON. The posse comitatus laws, I would think that 
Senator Biden and others who are aware of what you're talking 
about in terms of failure to use, say, the E-2, and we'd have to be 
reasonable; we can't expect the whole Coast Guard to be working 
on this. But I think the Navy would frnd it to their interest to 
practice with E-2's, locating and identifying ships; that's something 
they would do in war time, so I don't think we would have a lot of 
problem with that. . 
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I was told that we have problems-Senator Goldwater told me 
this last night-with the application of the Army to an important 
terroristic event in the United States, a related type problem. 

I would think that perhaps it would behoove us, assuming we 
can't get the budget c~.:mged too readily, if Senator Biden, it 
doesn't appear we're gorng to be able to, we could maybe work 
together on improving the posse comitatus statutes, and I would 
like to ask your opinion of that. Also, what the Attorney General's 
attitude is as far as you know regarding no bail, really super bail, 
on some of the major cases. . 

Mr. BENSINGER. I can respond to both questions. The posse comi
tatus reinterpretation b in order, which we support, the U.S. Cus
toms supports, the U.S. Coast Guard supports, and is definitely an 
area where we can use existing resources and increased intelli
gence and capacities of another service in this battle. And it won't 
increase our budget. 

In terms of bail, the Attorney General specifically feels very 
strongly about the need for considerable attention on the bail issue, 
review of the existing criteria being used by judges and magis
trates, and has asked me to make clear to the Congress the Depart
ment of Justice's as well as DEA's concern. 

~ Senator DENTON. That is encouraging. DEA evaluates currently 
controlled or new drugs of abuse to make timely and accurate 
decisions concerning placement on the drugs into appropriate 
schedules, and it obtains Department of Health and Human Serv
ices' evaluations and recommendations for such drug-scheduling 
activities. What impact has drug scheduling had on prescription 
practices, drug abuse or other matters, and have you encountered 
any problems with DHHS that have adversely affect drug schedul
ing? 

Mr. BENSINGER. I think timeliness when new drug substances 
appear is one of the problems. One of the areas that Congress was 
able to immediately involve itself in was in the problem of PCP, a 
hallucinogen which you referred to originally. In this case, this was 
moved up in schedule ~d in penalty by an act of Congress rather 
than through an administrative action. It was timely. And PCP 
abuse has decreased since that action. 

Senator DENTON. Do DEA and DHHS ever disagree on the extent 
to which a drug is actually being abused, and if so, have such 
disagreements meant that drugs have not been controlled or moved 
up in the schedule, as DEA proposed? Or that delays in scheduling 
have occurred? 

Mr. BENSINGER. I don't have personal knowledge of a major area 
where we felt a drug should be scheduled that wasn't scheduled. 
We have problems with respect to the timeliness of that schedule. 
And we do have, from time to time, different perspectives with 
respect to the indicators that are used. 

I can get you more detailed information from the Director of ou;
Office of Compliance and Regulatory Affairs on that matter. 

IMPORTATION OF SOUTHWEST ASIAN HEROIN 

Senator DENTON. In 1980 during the Khomeini violent demon
strations in Washington, several news accounts suggested that the 
cost of the demonstrations was, in major part, subsidized by rev-
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enues from illicit drug sales, which drugs were smuggled in 
through diplomatic channels. Do you have any idea as to what 
percentage of illicit drugs brought into this country are brought in 
by this method? 

Mr. BENSINGER. There was a considerable importation of South-
west Asian heroin by Iranians. 

Senator DENTON. Southeast Asian? 
Mr. BENSINGER. By Iranians, Iranian nationals. 
Senator DENTON. Did you say Southeast or Southwest Asia? 
Mr. BENSINGER. Southwest Asia is what I intended. I may well 

have said Southeast. Southwest Asian heroin. 'l'he individuals that 
were arrested and subsequently indicted, and some of them several 
times, did not appear to be, to a large extent, linked to demonstra
tors in Washington. 

However, we're not in a position to comment as to whether that 
could well have been the case through other means that we were 
unaware of during the debriefings. During the debriefings, we did 
make inquiry of the defendants that were in custody to attempt to 
link any type of political activity in the sense of government 
against government, and do not have specific reports of this type. 

Senator DEN'fON. My 10 minutes are up. Senator Biden? "'-1 
Senator BIDEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Bensinger, you 

indicated that you participated in discussions with the Attorney 
General and Admiral Inman. Is there in the works a new Federal 
drug strategy, a new coordinated effort that's being put together? 
Have you, the three of you, Inman and Smith, and yourself, or any 
. other parties sat down to decide how you're going to attack the 
problem inner-agency differently, or a high(~r profile or any alter-
ation from business as ususal? 

Mr. BENSINGER. I can't report formally on behalf of the Depart
ment of Justice or the administration in that regard. I am meeting 
with the Associate Attorney General Giuliani this afternoon, and 
Treasury Secretary Walker. We have discussed with the Attorney 
General an asset removal committee that would bring together the 
various elements of several different departments. But I am not in 
a position to speak on behalf of a variety of different departments 
on that question. 

I think it is still under review. I know that the Attorney General, 
the White House, officials in Treasury, intelligence community are 
aware of the priority attention it needs but I am not in a position, 
candidly, to speak on everyone's behalf. 

I do want to say one other thing in answer to your question to 
me on budgets. And that related to the priority of our request. 
There are less funds for State and local assistance, and there is no 
way I can say to you that that effort is going to be the same with 
reduced funds. It is a judgment that you in Congress and the 
administration have to ma.ke, and I wouldn't want to give you the 
impression that I personally think that relationship should be di
minished. 

Senator BIDEN. Are you aware of whether or not there is a 
Federal drug strategy being developed by this administration? A 
formal document. Is there? 
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FEDERAL DRUG STRATEGY 

Mr. BENSmGER. Yes; I believe there is a Federal drug strategy 
being developed by the administration. In what form it is going to 
be documented, at this time I cannot report to you. 

Senator BIDEN. With regard to the Department of Justice, have 
you been working with a specific group of attorneys in the Crimi
nal Section on drug prosecution cases or with the local U.S. attor
neys, or both? 

Mr. BENSINGER. Both. 
Senator BIDEN. Are you aware that Department of Justice au

thorization for 1982-in that authorization-five positions will be 
cut in the narcotics and dangerous drug prosecution program in 
the Criminal Division, and that there will be a cut of 65 authorized 
positions in the U.S. Attorney's Criminal Division prosecution sec
tion, for a total cut of 70 persons, those folks you've been working 
with on these prosecutions; are you aware of that? 

Mr. BENSmGER. I couldn't specifically confirm that those 65 posi
tions in the Criminal Division would be narcotic related invE::stiga
tive prosecutors; or prosecutors rather than investigators, are relat
ed to our investigations. 

~ Senator BIDEN. But you are aware of the five positions that will 
be cut in the narcotics and dangerous drug prosecution program? 

Mr. BENSmGER. I was not aware of that until this discussion, sir. 
Senator BIDEN. Well, I'd like for you, next time you're up or to 

submit to the committee your analysis of the impact of the cut of 
those five positions in the fiscal year 1982 budget in the narcotics 
and dangerous drug prosecution program within the Criminal Divi
sion, and the cut of 65 authorized positions for the U.S. Attorney's 
Criminal Division, which is not necessarily all drugs but what 
bearing you think that will have on your efforts. Because if I'm not 
mistaken, for the last several years you've been telling me how 
badly you need them to pay attention to your problems. And we 
got them to put a few more folks in for you the last 2 ~ears, and 
now I'd be very curious to :fmd out whether or not that s going to 
affect you. Because you've been up here telling me year in and 
year out how you need more U.S. attorneys, you need more people 
in the narcotics and dangerous drug prosecution program to go 
through with your program. 

I don't want you to comment now because my time is running 
out, but you can be sure I'll be back to ask you to comment on 
that. 

Mr: BESINGER. My answer would be very brief, and it is: We do 
need more prosecutors in the field U.S. attorneys' offices dealing 
with narcotics, particularly in south Florida. 

GAMBmO CASE 

Senator BIDEN. In the past year, you indicated that the Guiseppe 
Gambino case was one of the largest class 1 violation cases DEA 
has ever made. What happened in the case? 

Mr. BENSINGER. There were two trials involving the Gambinos. 
One Rosario and one Guiseppe. The Rosario case has not been 
completed. Guiseppe was found by the jury to have been not guilty 
on the conspiracy account. 
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Senator BIDEN. Would it have made a dif~erence, in your opinion, 
if the prosecutors were actively involve~. at the beginning of the 
Gambino investigation? 

Mr. BENSINGER. I can't answer that; r just don't know the par
ticulars. 

Senator BIDEN. How many defendants were indicted in this case, 
do you know? The Guiseppe Gambino case. 

Mr. HAMBRICK. I believe it was seven, sir. 
Senator BIDEN. Are there any additio:l1al charges against the 

defendants, or is this case completely lost? The Guiseppe Gambino 
case. 

Mr. HAMBRICK. The particular conspiracy that was being charged 
is lost for the moment on that defendant. It came down to a matter 
of credibility between the informant testifying and the defendant 
who took the stand. We do have the possibility of futUre changes in 
a different area. 

Senator BIDEN. How much time and expense went into that case; 
do you know? 

Mr. HAMBRICK. OVer 4 months. 
Senator BIDEN. How much money would you say was involved by 

the Government in terms of both the case and the investigation, 
the whole works? ""-i 

Mr. HAMBRICK. I don't have an estimate at this time, Senator. I 
We could obtain the information. But we have not run a cost 
analysis on that particular investigation. 

Mr. BENSINGER. I think to do it with full impact and to get a true 
picture of whether that investigation had value, you would have to 
look at what the Italian authorities did in Milan at the front end of 
that case; whether there were lab seizures, arrests apprehensions 
in Italy that related to Rosario and Guiseppe Gambino's subse
quent arrest and indictment in New Jersey. 

My sense would be that the investigation, while the jury may not 
have found the informant to be credible, did have an impact in 
Italy, as well as in the United States; and I would not rule out the 
possibility of additional further charges being brought against that 
target, and that the jury would necessarily conclude Rosario would 
have been any more credible. 

Senator BIDEN. I may not be keeping time correctly. Do I have 3 
minutes left? 

Senator DENTON. You have 3 minutes left, sir. 
Senator BIDEN. Thank you. What is your view of the level of 

coordination among the various Federal agencies responsible for 
drug enforcement? Let me be more specific. 

We have all become very used to-maybe it's the wrong kind of 
measure-of using scale of 1 to 10 as being a measure by which we 
can give a general assessment of whether we think something is 
good, bad, or indifferent. Ten would be ideal coordination among 
Federal agencies. Where would you say, on a scale of 1 to 10 the 
coordination effo:::'t of the various agencies responsible for drug 
enforcement sites these days? 

Mr. BENSINGER. Eight to nine. And I think that is quite an 
achievement, sir, in a field that has had a history of--

Senator BIDEN. I think if that were true it's amazing. I agree. If 
it were two--
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Mr. BENSINGER. I'm under oath, Senator. 
Senator BIDEN. I know you're under oath. I just don't agree with 

your judgment. 
Mr. BENSINGER. We'll, you asked for it. 
Senator BIDEN. I know, I just said if it were true. You're telling 

me how amazing it would be. 
Mr. BENSINGER. You can ask the Commander of the Coast Guard, 

you can ask the head of the FBI and you could ask the officials in 
the U.S. attorneys' offices, I would hope you would. 

Senator BIDEN. I have and I get a different assessment, but I'll 
produce those witnesses. I'll ask the chairman at a later date to do 
so. 

I find that-is there any formal mechanism that ~xists to insure 
this coordination? Is there a document you can show me that sets 
out how this coordination works? 

Mr. BENSINGER. I can show you a number of documents, but 
more important, it's personal relationships. 

Senator BIDEN. But is there a document? Is there a Federal plan? 
Mr. BENSINGER. I'm going to try to answer your questions. There 

are--
Senator BIDEN. Why don't you just answer the first one? Is there 

a single document? And then you can explain. 
Mr. BENSINGER. There are memorandums of understanding, Sen

ator Biden, with each of the agencies that I made reference to. 
They participate--

Senator RIDEN. Bilateral? Between you and the agency of~
Mr. BENSINGER. Yes. 
Senator BIDEN. Or one memorandum that covers all agencies? 
Mr. BENSINGER. It depends. In EPIC, there is one memorandum 

that covers nine agencies. With respect to Customs, there's one 
memorandum between DEA and Customs. with respect to IRS, 
there's one memorandum between DEA and IRS. There is a meet
ing held once a month of the principals of these agencies. There 
are meetings held between the Assistant Administrators for En
forcement of those agencies. 

Senator Biden, the Operations Grouper case that went down this 
month in Miami reflected a 22-month undercover investigation by 
nine DEA agents with 21 other Federal, State, and local agencies. 
That's not a No.1 or 2 coordination; that's a 10. And whether there 
are instances around the country where coordination could be im
proved between a Customs or a DEA or an IRS and a DEA, yes, 
that's our objective, to improve it. 

Senator BIDEN. My time is up, thank you. 
Senator DENTON. Thank you, Senator Biden. You mentioned, Mr. 

Bensinger, that you thought you needed more access or coordina
tion with the CIA with respect to receiving intelligence. One would 
have to ask why you cut some intelligence positions. 

Mr. BENSINGER. The intelligence resources allocated to narcotics 
within our budget and the allocations from other intelligence com
munity agencies are areas that we feel need to be heightened. 

One area that we have been able to see, though, is, for example, 
at EPIC we have now 140 employees, of which only 55 or so are 
DEA employees; and we are getting the benefit and funding and 
operational resources of employees from eight other agencies. We 
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are proposing that, for example, in our CENTACs, IRS agents and 
Customs agents and U.S. prosecutors are being assigned to those 
resources. But candidly, Senator, that decision was OMB's, not our 
own. 

Senator DENTON. You also mentioned operation grouper. You 
successfully completed that since our recent meeting. What effect
how would you assess the effect that will have on marihuana 
traffic? 

Mr. BENSINGER. The effect we feel will be important over the 
short term because we have targeted and impacted on the principal 
organization importing perhaps up to 40 percent of the marihuana 
into the United States. The bail that has been established for 
violators, I believe, will insure that they will either be incaI'cerated 
for long periods of time, or if they're able to post the bail, will be 
able to make inquiry as to where the source of revenue came from. 
And if it was drug related it could be forfeited, if it was not, a 
Nebbia hearing could be introduced in which they would have to 
outline their sources, and the IRS could perhaps launch separate 
investigations. 

If, however, there is no reduction in the raw material in Colom-
bia, in due course, there will be other organizations that will 
develop, over time, that will be able to hire crews, buy ships, have ~ 
facilitation on shore and distribution. 

I think the impact, though, is significant, certainly for the next 
several months and perhaps longer, depending on what type of 
information is forthcoming from the defendants. 

Senator DENTON. Are you satisfied with the se:l.1tencing structure 
of the Controlled Substances Act for dangerous drug violators? 

Mr. BENSINGER. No. 
Senator DENTON. What would you require as revisions to this 

structure? 
Mr. BENSINGER. I would propose that in the Controlled Sub

stances Act, particularly for t.he dangerous drugs, narcotic and 
nonnarcot.ic, we increase the penalty structure. The Department of 
Justice is reviewing our proposal in this area and I do think we 
need stronger sentencing for the retail diversion and narcotic, non
narcotic dangerous drug substances which are a significant abuse 
problem. 

CLANDESTINE LABORATORY OPERATIONS USUALLY SMALL 

Senator DENTON. I asked you this last week but for the record, 
are clandestine laboratory operations ordinarily large, sophisticat
ed, organized criminal networks, or are they typically smaller net
works operating within a restricted geographic area? 

Mr. BENSINGER. The latter, Senator Denton. It would be smaller, 
operating generally on a geographical basis. 

Senator DENTON. In that case, are the continuing criminal enter
prise and racketeer influence and corrupt organizations, CCE and 
RICO statutes, adequate in your opinion? 

Mr. BENSINGER. The RICO has run into a problem, and I'm going 
to ask Marion Hambrick to talk about that. We have seen continu-
ing criminal enterprise 848's provisions that have been applied; one -I 
recently in San Francisco and one recently in Cleveland, on dan-
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gerous drug retail diversion cases in both instances. Those were 
848's, not RICO's, but, Marion, why don't you address the problem? 

Mr. HAMBRICK. Mr. Chairman, with the RICO statute, recently 
we had a decision by one of the Federal appellate courts, which 
claimed that to make the charge stick under the indictment, to 
legitimize it, you must have a legitimate enterprise and not a 
criminal enterprise. 

In the past under RICO, we had taken a criminal enterprise that 
had any legitimate purpose and used it as one of the elements for 
RICO. With the review of the decision by the appellate court, today 
we're prohibited from using the provisions of RICO in drug cases 
until we can get a Supreme Court decision. 

At the moment, upon our review and the advice of our chief 
counsel's office, as well as the advice of the Department, we feel 
that we will probably lose the utilization of the RICO statute in 
narcotic cases, unless it started out with a legitimate enterprise 
first and then subsequently got into narcotics in some fashion, 
which is not normally the case. 

Senator DENTON. If RICO and CCE do not apply, why does DEA 
continue to spend resources on investigations which may not result 
in traffickers receiving relatively lengthy sentences or forfeiting 

...... assets? 
Mr. HAMBRICK. Well, we do, sir, because we have not lost the 

provisions of CCE. Let me make that clear. It was only RICO. We 
have excellent sentencing provisions under CCE, as well as our 
regulatory conspiracy counts. 

We have recently been able to use the new provisions of the CSA 
under 881 to make our fmancial or asset cases, both seizures and 
forfeitures. We find that that's much more effective in two re
spects. First, we're able to immediately seize the assets and prevent 
the assets from being able to be shifted once the charges are 
brought. Under CCE, you have to get a court order to freeze the 
assets because the assets cannot be forfeited until the charge itself 
is proven in court. 

Under 881, it's an administrative charge on the civil side of the 
House, rather than the criminal side, and we can immediately seize 
and proceed to forfeit. We frnd that it's been quite effective, and 
we've been able to use 881 even in a CCE case, so that the seizure 
may show up under 881 even though we were pursuing and pros
ecuting a continuing criminal enterprise case; we did not use the 
forfeiture provisions of the CCE. 

Senator DENTON. What percent of DEA resources are spent on 
clandestine laboratory investigations? 

Mr. BENSINGER. I would say we're probably in the 15-percent 
area; 15 to 20 percent. 

Senator DENTON. Can you think of any legislative changes that 
might be desirable to immobilize those clandestine laboratory oper
ations? 

Mr. BENSINGER. There are proposals with respect to precursor 
listings. Whether that would require legislation I'm not sure. We 
found in the case of PCP the legislative adoption by the Congress of 
piperidine being scheduled gave us a very significant lead into the 
PCP lab. And that type of chemical precursor tracking, particular
ly overseas, is very helpful. 
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We think probably a lot of the clandestine labs, particularly 
involving methaqualone and Quaaludes, can be impacted by laws 
outside of the United States adopted by countries such as Germany 
and Hungary; and we've had our Director of Compliance and Regu
latory Affairs visit both of those countries, which do produce the 
raw material. 

Senator DENTON. Mr. Hambrick, do you have any specific recom
mendations with respect to legislation on the clandestine lab as
pects? 

Mr. HAMBRICK. No, sir, the Congress has been very helpful in 
giving us legislation to track precursors right now, and we think 
that's assisted us in taking off a number of labs that we have 
especially in the LSD, PSP, and amphetamine area. 

Senator DENTON. This will be my last question before going back 
to Senator Biden. In your priority rankings of programs you have 
intelligence ranked No.4, and domestic enforcement No. 1. You 
added 26 to domestic enforcement, 10 to foreign cooperative investi
gations which is ranked No.3, and subtracted 21 from intelligence, 
which seems anomalous. I would have to ask you the leading 
question: You said it was an OMB decision. I would rather suspect 
that maybe your own in-house intelligence gathering capability is 
so limited that you would prefer, rather than building up the 
numbers of those, to concentrate on intelligence services which 
might be better equipped to handle the job. 

Mr. BENSINGER. Well, we consider our agents to be intelligence 
collectors, Mr. Chairman. The number of special agents are, in fact, 
the individuals that collect information and intelligence, transmit
ting that into reports that are then subsequently analyzed by both 
agents and intelligence analysts. So that we don't-so the number 
of intelligence analysts that would be added or subtracted would 
not be the number of intelligence collectors or resources, necessar
ily. 

Senator DENTON. In other words, those are analysts rather than 
intelligence agents. In other words, you've got agents collecting 
intelligence, and you build that up by 36 and subtract 21 from 
analysts and you aren't hurting your intelligence potential, really. 

Mr. BENSINGER. We would have preferred not to have lost any 
intelligence resources. 

Senator DEN'rON. OK. Over to Senator Biden. 
Senator BIDEN. Let me pick up right where the chairman left off. 

Eliminating the intelligence analysts--
Senator DENTON. I will ask you, Senator Biden, to permit me to 

go ask questions of Secretary Schweiker, and if you will take 
charge ofthese hearings I would appreciate it. 

Senator BIDEN. Surely, Are you going to be coming back, Mr. 
Chairman? 

Senator DENTON. Yes, I expect to come back in 15 to 20 minutes, 
and you all are due at another hearing at 11 o'clock, is that 
correct? Fine. 

Senator BIDEN. With regard to the cutting of intelligence ana
lysts, maybe for the record, because maybe you all have a defini
tion of analysts different than the Intellig~nce Committee does, 
why don't you tell us what your intelligence analysts do? 
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Mr. BENSINGER, The intelligence analyst description, it's a 132 
series, they have responsibilit~ for making assessments, both stra
tegically and in support of enforcement operations of data. They're 
deployed in the field and in headquarters and at EPIC. They're 
responsible for developing major organization reports, for develop
ing information such as the Weekly Intelligence Digest, the Quar
terly Trends publications, and for special analytical studies linking 
smuggling. They contribute to the NNICC report, they contribute 
to ongoing investigations. They participate in all CENTAC investi
gations, they work in New York as members of the Unified Intelli
gence Division. We've established intelligence units in our major 
district offices, which are district intelligence centers, and basical
ly, their job is to support and enhance and preselect the targets 
that we go after and to make assessments of the shifts in the 
traffic or predictably even overseas, where raw narcotic materials 
would be produced. 

They do not have law enforcement authority, they do not carry 
weapons, they cannot make arrests. 

Senator BIDEN. All of your DEA agents also gather intelligence, 
correct? 

Mr. BENSINGER. Yes, and they're trained in intelligence collec
tion and we have special intelligence collection schools that are run 
to provide, on an in-service basis, special priority direction in the 
area of intelligence collection, particularly overseas. 

Senator BIDEN. Because you have intelligence gatherers, those 
folks who are also your agents, and a separate category of intelli
gence analysts, it's assumed that the analyst has a flmction in 
addition to the agent. 

Mr. BENSINGER. That is correct. 
Senator BIDEN. And I assume that the analyst takes the intelli

gence gathered by various agents from all parts of the country and 
all parts of the world, and gives an assessment of how the intelli
gence gathered from L.A. fits into the intelligence gathered from 
New York and fits into the intelligence gathered from Bangkok, if 
it does. 

So, in order to be able to have a coordinated intelligence appara
tus, the intelligence analysts are an important part of that, aren't 
they? 

Mr. BENSINGER. They certainly are, sir. 
Senator BIDEN. Now, back to the chairman's question: :Does cut

ting the number of analysts mean that you are looking forward to 
greater cooperation or more reliance upon the CIA to provide the 
analysts, the analytical data? 

Mr. BENSINGER. Cutting the analysts will result in deferral of 
planned enhanced intelligence activities, number one; --. 

Senator BIDEN. Can you tell me what it will defer? 
Mr. BENSINGER. I think the flexibility and timeliness of response, 

both geographically and drugs specifically. We've got analysts mon
itoring cocaine, heroin, dangerous drugs, organized crime, and sup
porting financial investigations. And to the extent, that we don't 
have these positions, our ability to move effectively between them, 
to put a fast, rapid response effort to a new threat is limited. And 
apart from that reduction, having additional resources, the CIA 
would not necessarily at all, Senator Biden, make up for that loss 
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because the CIA collects different types of intelligence than our 
analysts. And they can't work on our domestic cases. 

Senator BIDEN. Well, I am glad you pointed that out because that 
is the point I was getting to. 

Mr. BENSINGER. I suspected as much, but it is also a fact. 
Senator BIDEN. You know those old sayings like Ita stitch in time 

saves nine" and all the rest. Doesn't deferral mean missed opportu
nity? 

Mr. BENSINGER. Yes. 
Senator BIDEN. I mean, you are in a time-related business. 
Mr. BENSINGER. We have lost State and local resources, we have 

lost intelligence resources. For me to say that we will be able to do 
more in those fields is not an accurate statement, sir. 

Senator BIDEN. You talked about coordinated effort among agen
cies being nine. How can you, if you need be on a classified basis, 
supply to this committee an analysis of how CIA has become more 
cooperative with your efforts between, say, 1979 and 1981? Could 
you tell us how that's occurred? 

Mr. BENSINGER. Well, I wouldn't make that representation. The 
question on 1 to 10, I think your question was domestic law en
forcement or law enforcement agencies. 

Senator BIDEN. Well, maybe I should rephrase my question then. ...,. 
In terms of DEA's coordination with other Federal agencies includ
ing the CIA, the FBI, local police. agencies, the State Department, 
the Customs Department, Treasury gel1erally, how do you rank the 
coordinate effort internationally, nationally and locally? How 
would you characterize that degree of cooperation in the overall 
effort to stem the flow, use, production and abuse of drugs of all 
kinds? And if you'd rather not do it on a 1 to 10 which may be a 
little simplistic, why don't you just tell me in your words how far 
along? 

Mr. BENSINGER. That would probably be better, Senator, because 
it varies, and you've introduced some new elements. The intelli
gence community I didn't consider in my earlier response, the 
State Department which I didn't consider in terms of law enforce
ment domestically. I think our relationships with State and local 
law enforcement is very good. I think the State and local law 
enforcement representatives that I have talked with and that you 
have talked with invariably want more resources. They want more 
agents ill their communities, they want more agents in their 
States, they want more action overseas, they want changes in laws, 
they sense the need for additional presence. Not just DEA, I'm 
talking about Customs, Coast Guard and others. 

But I think our relationships, from an operating standpoint, is 
good. We have 42 States now that are participating in EPIC. Our 
task forces with State and local law enforcement agencies are 
ongoing. Some of them--. 

Senator BIDEN. They're going to be cut, aren't they? 
Mr. BENSINGER. They're going to be cut in terms of funding. 

Some of them will continue even without Federal funding. Some 
may not. 

In terms of our relationships in the intelligence community, I 
think this is an area that needs immediate attention, as I indicated 
to Admiral Inman and candidly to you. The priority and resources 
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devoted to that function by the intelligence community competes 
against other priorities. 

It is my personal belief that this administration considers narcot
ics-the Attorney General does, the President does, the Deputy 
Attorney General, the Associate Attorney General-a very high 
priority. And I think--

Senator BIDEN. I can tell you now that the CIA does not. 
Mr. BENSINGER. Admiral Inman indicated to me they would be 

responsive to clear signals from Congress and the administration of 
that fact. And I am working in that direction. 

In terms of the State Department, there is presently an Acting 
Assistant Secretary for narcotic matters, Mr. Joe Linnemann. He 
has been very supportive of the need for changes in the Foreign 
Assistance Act, and has recently communicated both with the Di
rector of AID, as I have, on the need for greater responsiveness 
from that Agency. 

I would say in the past that participation in this overall Federal 
effort and our relationship has not been good. I'm talking about the 
AID funds and funding overseas. 

Senator BIDEN. Are you aware, by the way, that we are drastical
ly cutting AID, we're going to drastically cut foreign assistance, 
we're going to drastically cut all aspects of the State Department's 
operation that you are talking about need to rely upon? Are you 
aware of that? 

Mr. BENSINGER. I'm aware that the AID funds that will be com
mitted to narcotic-related development programs will move from 
above $5 million to $40 million next year. What has happened to 
the rest of their budget, I can't comment on, Senator. 

Senator BIDEN. Well, we have State and local. We've talked 
about the CIA, we've talked about the State Department. 

Mr. BENSINGER. In terms of Federal agencies, the Marshals Serv
ice had an excellent relationship with our drug law enforcement 
effort. They are a participant in EPIC, they\ ~ been assisting in a 
number of areas, both in terms of detention and arrest facilities; 
for example, for Operation Grouper, for exchange of information 
and intelligence. There was literally a minimal relationship with 
the Marshals Service 2 years, so I think that's been a quantum 
leap. 

Its impact is certainly less than that of other agencies like State 
or the IRS. 

Senator BIDEN. It's important, though. How about U.S. attorney's 
office? 

Mr. BENElINGER. U.S. attorneys offices in certain key areas, I 
think, are strapped for resources. South Florida, partiCUlarly. 
They've made investigative cases with us, but I think the speed and 
extensiveness of that could and needs to be expanded. And I've 
shared that view on a number of occasions, and I have reason to 
believe that the Department will move in that direction. 

Senator BIDEN. Can you think of any major city or major area of 
drug abuse in America where there are either sufficient U.S. attor
ney resources, or sufficient Criminal Division resources from the 
Justice Department allocated to those areas? Can you think of one? 

Mr. BENStNGER. I would probably be responding on an exception 
basis, where we see them stretched, so that it affects our ability to 
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bring investigations. There are probably a number of them, such as 
St. Louis, Boston, probably Philadelphia, the eastern district of 
New York, Texas, Arizona. There are other areas, California--

Senator BIDEN. That what? I mean, what do all those areas have 
in common? 

Mr. BENSINGER. The backlog is really what I'm thinking of. 
When you asked me that question I say to myself, where do we 
have a big backlog. We have a big backlog in southern Florida. 

Senator BIDEN. But how about in the areas you just named? 
What is the common characteristic of them, from St. Louis to 
eastern district of New York? 

Mr. BENSINGER. We are not reporting to you difficulties in bring
ing cases. 

Senator BIDEN. There are not difficulties in bringing cases in 
those areas? 

Mr. BENSINGER. There's been a difference of views in Chicago on 
some adoption of cases. A new U.S. attorney has recently been 
appointed there, but I can't think-and in Denver there have been 
some-·-

Senator BIDEN. Excuse me, I want to make sure I understand, 
because I didn't understand you last time when I thought I includ-
ed CIA and you left CIA out of your l-to-10 assessment. Let me ~ 
make sure before I go off in the wrong direction here. I'd like you 
to run down those cities again because I'd like to call each of those 
offices in here. Eastern district of New York. 

Mr. BENSINGER. We don't have problems, to my knowledge, in 
bringing cases in the eastern or southern districts of New York, for 
that matter. 

Senator BIDEN. OK. St. Louis? 
Mr. BENSINGER. I would make the same representation. 
Senator BIDEN. Boston? 
Mr. BENSINGER. I'd make the same representa:tion. 
Senator BIDEN. Philadelphia? 
Mr. BENSINGER. Also. 
Senator BIDEN. What were the other ones you named, do you 

recall? 
Mr. BENSINGER. I didn't go through the list of all 94 U.S. attor

neys' offices. 
Senator BIDEN. I understand you didn't. I just wanted to know 

the ones you did mention. 
Mr. BENSINGER. The ones that I would mention where we have a 

major backlog-and I guess I've said this and you may want me to 
stop saying it-is in southern Florida in Miami. 

Senator BIDEN. I understand that. 
Mr. BENSINGER. I guess what I'm also saying is I'm not getting 

reports from Marion Hambrick or our regional directors that there 
are other major problems of like or even approaching like nature 
as in Florida. Ham, you could speak to this perhaps more directly. 

Senator BIDEN. Let's get the relative weight here. Isn't Florida 
the overwhelming exception in every category relating to drugs, 
drug abuse, concentrations of both quantity, dollar amount, orga
nized-I mean every indicia that you would use relating to drugs, 
we can say that South Florida is in a class by itself. 
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Mr. BENSINGER. It's the fulcrum :)f the cocaine and marihuana 
market. 

Senator BIDEN. Now, let's take that one out of the picture. We all 
agree on that. I don't have any doubt about that. When they start 
sending money back to the Federal Reserve while the rest of Amer
ica and all the other system are having money sent to them, 
somthing is up. OK. When there is a recession around the country 
and there's a boom down there, something is happening besides the. 
sun. 

So let's take that out. We took out south Florida. Now let's talk 
about how well the other U.S. attorneys' office-not all 94, just in 
the major metropolitan areas, major drug problem cities, which I 
would expect we'd all agree at least are Los Angeles, New York, 
Philadelphia, probably Baltimore, probably Washington, San Diego, 
Chicago. Let's just take those. Let's pick a little Texas town. Which 
one in Texas did you say was the biggest problem, 

Mr. BENSINGER. Houston has been particularly active. 
Senator BIDEN. Let's just take those; not all the rest around the 

country. Just the ones we named. What is the degree of-let me 
rephrase that. Are there an insufficient number of U.S. attorneys 
in those districts, or people from the Criminal Division working on 
whatever basis in those districts that impact upon your ability to 
develop and bring cases to successful conclusion? Do you want me 
to repeat that one? 

Mr. BENSINGER. I guess the question you're asking me, and you 
correct me if I have misunderstood it, is taking the cities that we 
listed, and we could add one or two here or there, are there enough 
U.S. attorneys to handle our workload, or do w') have major prob
lems in getting our cases to trial. 

In those cities, I don't believe that is a major problem bringing 
cases to trial. 

Senator BIDEN. How about in developing the cases? You've edu
cated me very well to the problem of getting U.S. attorneys in
volved from the get-go, as they say, so that they understand the 
case, and are helpful to you in developing the case. Is there any 
distinction between bringing to trial and developing? 

Mr. BENSINGER. There would be two suggestions that come to 
mind, and it's sometimes easier to make a comment about someone 
else's program than your own. One of them would be there's been a 
history of nonflexibility of assignments of the total number of U.S. 
attorneys. We move our agents, at great personal financial hard
ship to them, too. But that's a criteria of their job. That hasn't 
been the practice of being able to move the prosecutors as quickly. 

Second, in the financial forfeiture area, we believe there's a good 
deal of training and developmental area that will be of assistance 
to us, because sometimes you get individual in narcotic prosecution 
assignments that then are reassigned to general crimes or to the 
civil side in a U.S. attoney's office and you start with a new 
prosecutor. 

Senator BIDEN. Right. Well, I guess that means there is some 
problem. Let me sum up, since the chairman is back and I'm sure 
he wants at least the last 10 minutes. He's been gracious giving me 
this time. 
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State and local governments' relationships, good, your assess
ment. And you don't believe there has been any major impact on 
that status as a consequence of cutting some of those local task 
forces. 

Mr. BENSINGER. I didn't say that. 
Senator BIDEN. Oh, will there be? 
Mr. BENSINGER. Yes. 
Senator BIDEN. Negative impact? 
Mr. BENSINGER. Yes. 
Senator BIDEN. CIA, not real good. 
Mr. BENSINGER. Should be better. 
Senator BIDEN. Hopefully it will get better. Bob Inman I think is 

the single most competent man in the U.S. Government. I mean 
that unquestionably. Single most competent guy that works in any 
Federal agency, including the U.S. Congress. And he chooses his 
words very well, and if he said to you they will respond to a 
direction of Congress andlor the administration, he means just 
that. If we don't tell him, he won't. That is what he means. In case 
you are wondering, I have dealt with him for 4 years. So it ain't 
going to happen unless the President demands it specifically of CIA 
or we demand it. But it is not good now. ~ 

Three, State Department. Better than it was, increase in AID 
looks hopeful, but I won't characterize it beyond that. It has gone 
from 5 to 40 million, but I just want to warn you the budget is 
being cut, I see no indication of State putting this on a high 
priority at the level we both agree would have to be done, which is 
represented by the Secretary of State negotiating head to head 
with the Foreign Minister Genstcher or the Interior Minister in 
Germany in order to get something really done. 

The marshals seems better. U.S. attorneys we need. We have 
some difficulty now, particularly in south Florida, and my question 
is the cut of 65 positions in U.S. attorneys not devoted to drug 
cases specifically, because you pointed out they aren't in most cases 
anyway. You get a U.S. attorney who is there, if it is not somebody 
directly from the Criminal Division. Will the cut of 65 positions 
hurt your efforts in your opinion? 

Mr. BENSINGER. It might. 
Senator BIDEN. It might. And will the cut of five specific posi

tions in the narcotics field hurt your effort? 
Mr. BENSINGER. I don't know what type of assignments they 

would be; whether it is clerical, staff, assigned for program review, 
where it would fit into the Criminal Division. 

Senator BIDEN. Attorneys; not clerical people. OK, thank you 
very, very much, Mr. Chairman, I appreciate your indulgence. 
Thank you, gentlemen. 

Senator DENTON. Thank you, Senator Biden. Recently, President 
Reagan has discussed the possibility of opening our border with 
Mexico to free movement of citizens between the two countries. 
What is your assessment of the effect such an act would have on 
the flow of drugs across our border? 

Mr. BENSINGER. If it meant there was no inspection, negative. 
Senator DENTON. Then piggybacking on that, how would we 

maintain effective drug enforcement in that area? 
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Mr. BENSINGER. I am not an advocate of the red/green system at 
airports or the provision of people passing from any border without 
a review of their citizenship, a declaration of what they are bring
ing with them, and the opportunity to have a search of the person
al effects, the baggage, the cargo or the shipments. 

Senator DENTON. A spot check type thing? 
Mr. BENSINGER. A basis by which either utilizing TECS, which 

the Treasury Department has access to, NADDIS intelligence infor
mation, as we1l as instinctive characteristics. If someone is coming 
in from Bangkok with a declaration that lists no purchases, has 
taken a trip that is cash ticket and made a variety of stops, but 
doesn't appear to have been either dressed or related to that kind 
of trip, I would want to have a customs inspector take perhaps a 
second look at that individual and what he was bringing in. 

The same would be true of the Mexican border where cocaine is 
still being used in a transshipment fashion. Mexico doesn't produce 
coca leaves but it is a transshipment source for a considerable 
amount of cocaine and some heroin and possibly marihuana. 

So I think that from a law enforcement standpoint, we continue 
to need inspection . 

..."", Senator DENTON. We've requested funds to purchase eight single-
engine aircraft to implement a phased replacement program for 
the 40 you now own. In 1979, DEA seized nine aircraft. To what 
extent has DEA used such aircraft for its own purposes? 

Mr. BENSINGER. It has used our aircraft basically for surveillance 
and for reconnaissance. The planes are not used for transportation. 
We have a number of aircraft, well over 10 planes 18, 19 years old 
that I don't consider, as administrator of this agency, to be appro
priate to continue to fly, for the safety of the agents and the 
efficiency of the operation. It is one of the areas the Department of 
Justice very strongly supported us in; we feel we have to be con
cerned with agents' safety and mission effectiveness and that is 
why this air replacement program will be used. 

Many of the planes we seize are not directly related to the kind 
of aerial surveillance, single-engine aircraft that we need to fly 
above and watch a cargo or a boat or a car move across a highway 
or to look over a clandestine lab. And many of the planes are 
physically not in a position to be able to be flown. Some of them 
are leased and we can't get the ownership; the drug peddlers, 
knowing that if we prove they own it and seize it and forfeit it, go 
off and rent planes. 

The same is true of our vehicles. While we are seizing vehicles, 
we are not telling our agents to go out and seize cars. Some of 
them are not adequate for the job, but we do seize perhaps 800 or 
900 a year and use perhaps half that amount in our fleet. 

Senator DENTON. Speaking of seizure of valuable commodities in 
the process of your work, would you explain the new provision you 
are seeking in your authorization which would permit you to pay 
moiety? 

Mr. BENSINGER. Yes, I would, Chairman Denton, we appreciate 
the opportunity to have that in our authorization. The Division will 
permit DEA to pay rewards for information or activity which aided 
DEA in seizing assets of whatever form which were the result of 



32 

drug traffic. The best part of that reward will come from the assets 
seized from the traffickers, and not from the taxpayers. 

At present, we have to. pay these rewards from our budget and 
the provision will apply only to seizure and forfeiture of assets, and 
not to the seizure of drugs or other contraband. 

It's my view, Senator Denton, that we can finance the criminal 
organizations' demise from their own assets. And we talked about 
budget earlier, but it is my belief that the seizures that will be 
made by Federal agencies will be in the half billion dollar area in 2 
years, and that the funds turned over to the Government to enable 
agencies like our own to do this work will be able to be drawn from 
the criminal groups themselves. 

Senator DENTON. Thank you, Mr. Bensinger. Thank you, Mr. 
Fink, and thank you, Mr. Hambrick. You have another hearing 
starting in just a couple of minutes. I would remind you that we 
might have written questions from other Senators for which a 
written answer would be required within 10 days. I want to thank 
you for your valuable testimony. This hearing stands adjourned, 
and you will be notified when the next hearing is scheduled. 

[Whereupon, at 10:59 a.m., the subcommittee adjourned.] 
[prepared statement of Peter B. Bensinger and his responses to 

written questions from Senators Denton and Biden follow:] ...... 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF PETER B. BENSINGER, ADMINISTRATOR, 

DRUG ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION, U.S. DEPARTMENT 

OF JUSTICE 

Chairman Denton, Members of this important subcommittee. I 

welcome this opportunity to appear here this morning to 

discuss the vital mission of the Drug Enforcement Adminis

tration. Ours is an important task. In attempting to 

bring drug Jaw violators to justice and to immobilize their 

- organizations, we face what often feel like insurmountable 

odds. The traffickers have money on their side. The enor

mous profits available--$64 billion dollars at the retail 

level in 1979 in the United States--make drug trafficking an 

attractive venture which some people believe is worth the 

risks inherent in such an illegal enterprise. I believe the 

focus of the u.S. Government should be directed toward in

creasing those risks--changing the odds. 

DEA is rightfully at the forefront of the united States' 

initiatives. However, before I expand on the specific 

components of our operations, I believe it would be bene

ficial to quickly survey the dimensions of the drug supply 

arena. 

The dynamics of the world drug market are changing. One of 

the most serious problems is the influx of heroin from South

west Asia, Afghanistan, Iran and Pakistan. European nations 

are suffering from its disastrous effects; in the United States 

the presence of Southwest Asian heroin is being felt in many of 

our major cities. As you know, the sources of opium for South

west Asian heroin are not controlled and the outlook is not 
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encouraging. Compounding that problem, is the anticipation 

of a new bumper crop of opium from the Golden Triangle. 

After two years, the drought that plagued Southeast Asia is 

ending. While the estimated domestic supply of heroin has 

dropped 50 percent since 1975 and continues to decline 

despite the increased production from Southwest Asia, the 

uncertain production from Southeast and Southwest Asia makes 

future supply levels unpredictable. 

The availability of cocaine and marihuana from Latin American 

and Caribbean source countries will most likely continue in 

the immediate future. The cocaine traffic in the United 

States and Europe continues to grow. The marihuana supply 

is increasing to a significant extent: there is massive 

cUltivation in Colombia and increasing cUltivation in Jamaica. 

Also of growing concern is the domestic cultivation of high 

THe content marihuana in Hawaii, Ca~ifornia, Oregon and in 

neighboring states. 

At the retail level, cocaine is now the single b.iggest 

producer of drug revenue. Marihuana is not far behind. The 

economic and health impacts of these two drugs are being 

felt nationwide, although most severely in our Southeastern 

area. It is painful to watch our abuse indicators reflect 

increased ill effects being experienced by the young people 

of our country. 

Over the past several years, the United States has also 

experienced gradual increases in amphetamine and meth

amphetamine abuse. Illicit manufacture of these substances 

continues even though our special agents are seizing well 
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over 100 clandestine laboratories a year. Our South Central 

states are most affected. 

Additionally, we have also seen the entry and presence of 

large-scale organized traffickers in the depressant trade. 

This has become most apparent with respect to methaqualone. 

The number of illicit methaqualone laboratories seized by 

the DEA has increased dramatically. Seizures are up: the 

same number of labs have been seized in,the first six months 

of 1980 as in all of 1979. There is also considerable evidence 

of smuggling methaqualone by air and sea into the United 

States. 

In all cases, our objective remains to immobilize the major 

trafficking organizations that have the capability to 

affect the national and international drug abuse situation. 

Consequently, we sometimes shift our drug enforcement 

priorities by region and city. Thus, in the Northeast the 

vast majority of our efforts are directed towards heroin, 

whereas in Florida and the Southeast, where cocaine and 

marihuana trafficking are very extensive, we are seeing most 

of our investigations targeted against major organized 

criminal net.works dealing in these substances. But regard

less of whether it is a heroin, dangerous drugs, cocaine or 

marihuana organization that we target, our objective is to 

immobilize the organizations by ensuring that the principals 

are incarcerated, the drugs seized, and their assets removed. 

The primary focal point for many of our programs is over-

seas because, as you know, the primary sources for these 

illicit substances are in foreign countries. It is imperative 
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that our international program be strong and dynamic. 

Stopping the drugs abroad, before they enter the market

place, is one hundred-fold more effective than arresting 

major violators at home. We have been witness to the 

effectiveness of the commitment of the Government of Mexico 

and international cooperation and the resulting impact on 

heroin production from that source. 

Unf6)}tunately, we cannot now get to one heroin source where 

we need to most: Southwest Asia. In deference to our 

inability to create an impact at source sites in Southwest 

Asian countries, we have had to move to our second line of 

defense, the conversion and transshipment countries, which 

unfortunately have also in many instances become the victim 

countries, Our European allies are responding most favorably 

to the initiatives we have developed. 

Intensified efforts in EUrope and Turkey have had an impact. 

Fourteen her :~in conversion labs have been seized in the past 

two years; seven of these were in Italy and two in Sicily. 

The heroin produced in nine of these labs was destined for 

the United States. Southwest Asian heroin seizures are up 

400 percent in Europe and the Middle East. This rate is 

actually far more dramatic than the successes realized at 

the time of dism~tling the "French Connection" in the early 

1970's. These seizures and the arrests and prosecution of 

the principals are effective; it is the major reason that 

heroin purity in the United States has increased only margin-

ally. 
, , 

Fircm cow~itments are also needed in South America--the 
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source of increasing amounts of cocaine, marihuana and 

methaqualone. As with heroin, the solution must be found in 
Q.; 

the source countries. Crop control and substitution programs, 

in concert with economic development, are critical elements 

in a viable strategy. Increased diplomatic initiatives 

dire~ted toward gaining greater commitment and cooperation 

from the governments of the production and transshipment 

countries are also vital to a comprehensive approach. 

In the past we have directed our efforts towards traffickers 

and drugs ••• no longer. A new major priority is directed not 

towards the drugs, nor to~qards the traffickers, but rather 

toward that third dimension of a drug trafficking organ

ization--th~ assets. vle have accelerated our program to 

take the profits and proceeds out of drug trafficking. 

In Section 9 of the authorization bill we are proposing 

a major innovation--the implementation of a moiety pro-

vision. In this fashion, instead of using the taxpayers' 

money, the reward to those individuals cooperating with 

DEA would be derived from the seizure itself. There is 

indeed poetic justice in using the drug traffickers' ill

gotten gains to provide the incentive to catch the drug 

traffickers. 

DEA's program is moving forward at a rapid pace. Without 

capital, the traffickers are out of business. In the first 

year of our efforts (FY 1979), while we \'lere training our 

agents in techniques, we removed approximately $13 million 

in assets from drug traffickers. In FY 80 there was a 700 

percent increase in seizures--up to a total $90 million in 

seized assets. During that same time, approxima'cely $42 

million was forfeited and turned over to the U.S. Treasury. 
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I have every expectation that this trend will continue. 

Hitting the traffickers where it hurts--in their wallets--is 
<I.. 

an effective weapon. Removing the organization's assets 

removes its lifeblood. Incidentally, I am very pleased to 

note that the concept of asset removal is being vigorously 

pursued both by other nations and, in some cases, at the 

state level here in the united States. 

I believe that the overall emphasis of DEA's enforcement 

program is sound. It is our responsibility to direct all 

efforts at the upper levels of the drug traffic. And we 

have made inroads developing conspiracy cases against major 

'traffickers: we can now reach the heads of the criminal 

organizations who never touch the drugs, but reap all the 

rewards and the profits. The momentum of the DEA enforce

ment program is reflected in the FY 80 statistics which 

show substantial increases in arrests of upper-echelon 

violators; overall arrests increased by approximately 900. 

Our programs have a built-in flexibility to respond to 

changing situations or to bring special emphasis to bear 

on a problem. We are exploring many different, innovative 

enforcement initiatives to insure that maximum pressure is 

brought to bear on the drug trafficking environment. Many 

of these initiatives involve enhanced working relationships 

with other Federal, State and local agencies. 

As I am sure you are aware, last month a model interagency 

cooperative effort, Operation Grouper, was culminated with 

the returning of 22 indictments in four Southeastern judicial 

districts charging 155 individuals with widespread con- -
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spiracy to smuggle massive amounts of marihuana and 

methaqualone into the United States. This DEA-led mobile 

task force involved assistance from 21 other Federal, State 

and local agencies and the Government of the Bahamas. 

Operation Grouper was a unique, extensive undercover 

investigation that allowed us to reach the upper-most 

levels of 15 major trafficking organizations and to key 

on the ringleaders rather than the couriers and mid-level 

dealers. The drug seizures were extensive over the 22-

month operation: 1.2 million pounds of marihuana, 831 

pounds of cocaine and 3 million tablets of methaqualone. 

Our' Regional Intelligence Office in Miami estimates that 

these trafficking groups may have been responsible for as 

much as 30-40 percent of the marihuana being smuggled into 

the United States. The apprehension, thus far, of 56 Class I 

and II violators will have a dramatic impact on drug 

trafficking in the Southeast. Although there is a ready 

reserve to replace the drugs that were seized, there is no 

way possible that these 15 trafficking organizations will be 

able to function wi~~out their leadership and immediate 

subordinates. I was pleased to note that there are high 

bonds 7- $20 million -- set for a number of these 

upper-echelon violators. This is a clear signal from the 

jadiciary that the traffickers' view of bail as a mere business 

expense will no longer be accepted or tolerated. I am hopeful 

that the jUdiciary will further acknowledge the importance of 

meaningful sentences for large-scale, Class I, marihuana 

and methaqualone traffickers. It is important to make 

trafficking these illicit substances a risky business. 

I have recently met with FBI Director Webster and IRS 
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Commissioner Egger to discuss the ever apparent need for 

increased commitments from each of their services to the 

domestic narcotic control effort. They have both agreed that 

continued interagency cooperation is vital and a signal as 

to the priority of drug law enforcement. 

Of course, we are maintaining a strong emphasis on inter

agency investigations , ... ith the Customs Service, the Coast 

Guard and the rest of the Federal enforcement con~unity. 

In these austere times, \~e have all recognized the need for 

further enhancement of cooperative endeavors. I believe we 

will be seeing an acceleration in the number of interagency, 

high-level investigations, like Operation Grouper. 

Cha'irman Denton, I look forward tocontinuing with you the 

very important dialogue that I have had with other Members 

of the Congress regarding multi-faceted strategies needed to 

address the drug problem in the united States. 

-9-
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April 3, 1981 

I understand that you have an administrative law 
judge's decision on your desk relative to proposed limitations 
to the importation of narcotic raw materials into the United States. 

Hearings were held by Judge Francis L. Young iQ 
September 1980 and yet to my knowledge you still have not ruled on 
this decision. 

The Honorable 

1. Have you so rul ed to date? 

2. If not, when will you? And why haven't you 
so )'uled? 

3. If so, when will it be published in the 
Federal Register? 

4. Could you elaborate on the details of what 
went into your necision? 

Jeremiah Denton, Chairman 
Subcommittee on Security and Terrorism 
United States Senate 
Washington, D.C. 20510 

Dear Mr. Chairman: 

This is in response to your letter of April 3, 1981 concerning the 
present status of proposed limitations to the importation of narcotic 
r,aw materials into the United States. 

As you indicated, hearings were held by Administrative Law Judge, 
Francis L. Young, in September, 1980. On January 16, 1981, Judge Young 
forwarded to me his report which included his recommended fi~dings and 
conclusions. 

A final decision has not been announced. Since the ruling on this matter 
constitutes a major Department of Justice policy, the recently confirmed 
Attorney General and Deputy Attorney General will require a briefing. 
The publication of my decision must await their understanding of this 
complex issue and their concurrence in my proposed decision. I expect 
a final decision to be announced within the next thirty to forty-five 
days. 

If I can be of further assistance in this or any other matter, please 
do not hesitate to call. 

·~1r-
Administrator 
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The Honorable 
Jeremiah Denton, Chairman 
Subcommittee on Security & Terrorism 
United States Senate 
Washington, DC 20510 

Dear Chairman Denton: 

Enclosed are the materials prepared in response to Senator Biden's 
Tequest for additional information pursuant to the Drug Enforce
ment Administration oversight hearing. I trust that these ans\\ers 
\\ill assist your subcommittee in its important tasks. 

Please feel free to contact me if DEA may be of additional assistance 
to you or your staff. 

~
i"m,~ . 

e~inger 1~ 
Administra tor 

Enclosure 

QIIl··.tion 1: S"lItJlI~t'St A!;ian Ilr'nlin - l11wt is IJI:A's l,q illr:lte of Iile he'rllin 
"t"hi.-t-e,it",:j:cu this COlJlltq in 1!ISO :!nt! \\hat pt'rcc'Jlt:lge of that h"lIld you 
say is SOlltLht'!it AsjHn? 

£-n$I"c;:,: ilEA's preliminary cstim:lte of the supply of heroin to the Unjtcd 
States from principal foreign sources for 1980 is approximately four 
metri c tons. Of this, we estimate approximately sixty percent ori ginates 
in South\\est Asia. 

Que5tion 2: Is SOllthh!:!it Asian lw]"oin ~till ,""", j,llll,,1 (ill' In'i: "I")' ' .. ul'.:e 
oTil-(:"io'in'-that will t,,,ter tlris country in 1981? 

Answer: Southwest Asi a is the primary !'iOllree of l'l'J'oi n ented ng the Uni ted 
51::ii'05 at this tillle. Although opium prodllction in the Golden Triw'gle area 
has grcatly increased, it is not bel ieved that heroin from that urea \d 11 
ri val South"'est Asian heroin in 1981. 

9.11:';;,t..1,ol!.1.: III )'(JIIT :;tatl;;,t.:nt YCJu :11'0 :"l'lItion the 51·dollS pruhlulls re
slIlting from the influx of Soutll\·:est A:;ian IIl'ruin. The Carter A,I::rjlli5tra
tion in their !,roposl'd FY-81 Budget S11pl'lcJnental rt'Cjllc5tl'd 20 pO!,jtions 
;rlld a Lutlgt:t iJlCl'l'a~e of $5.4 mUlion to focus auditjonal resources in 
this area. 

What has happened si nce that 5upplomental request to w3rrant a 
cut back in this area? 

AnsHer: DEA's Southwest Asian heroin program Has organized in February 1980 
to respond to an anticipated increase in'heroin [rom Iran, Pakistan, and 
Afghanistan. Target cities on the eastern seaboard were designated for 
special attention; manpoHer, funds, and equipment ,,'ere drawn from other 
activities and reallocated to this effoTt. 

Locating and seizing laboratories in Europe were established as top priori
ties and results have been greater than originally anticipated. Fourteen 



43 

heroin conversion labs have been seized in the last two years; nine of 
these in Italy. Southwest Asian heroin seizures are up 400 percent in 
Europe and the Middle East. This rate is actually far more dramatic than 
the successes l'ealized at the time of dismantling the "French Connecti on" 
in the early 1970's. 

Heroin purity has remained constant and preliminary reports from NIDA 
indicate a do~~~ard trend in heroin indicators in the first quarter, 
although it is too early to determine if this trend will continue. 

QlI"',1 !"n 4: h'hich cities "'ill be afft-clt,d by this ('ut \;",ck in Sclulli .... ·c·,;t 
A~·i':sn HJI:plLm<:ntal funds? 

~~: The thrust of the original rt:quest \oo'3S to provide "dditl"lJi~l 
resources for h'ashington, D.C., Baltimore, New York, and Philadelphia-
area§ that have been severely impacted by the Southwest Asian heroin 
influx. 

Qut'stion 5: '~ill this cut lwck Ilq!aUvLly :Iffect )"ur l'fful'ts in t1j'''"ptillg 
iJic-fYowof South\oo'cst Asi:m hC'l'oin? .. 

~ Ans,,'er: OF-A will have to reassi gn agents to those key ci ties refuJTcd to 
iiliciiie-:- As a result, DF-A will have-fe,,'er agents avnil abl e for other aspects 
of drug law enforcement. 

The national and international effort against the threat of Southwest Asian 
heroin has not been reduced in priority. Southwest Asi an (SI~AJ heroin re
mains the number one priority. 

For 1982 an increase of ten positions is requested to support activHies in 
Europe and the Near East that are targetted at the South~est Asian heroin 
traffic. 

DEA is expending the planned funding for Southwest Asian heroin investiga
tions overseas, to be as close as possible to the source of supply. 

QUC!>t iun 6: ",'ould yuu It'll liS \·,lwt ",hliti'ol.;d I'C!,(lIlJ'CC'S have bl"'/I di
-)7uci.e"d' ·t·o-these efforts? 

Ans"er: In an atttlllpt to disrupt the movement of opi :Jtes from Southl<'l'st 
P;sfa-;-DEA is in the process of establishing new offices for Cyprus, 
Ku~ait, and Greece. 

Nineteen Special Enforcement and Intelligence programs in Europe and 
Southwest Asia were conducted during the last year in Austria, Belgium, 
France (2), Greece, Germany (4), Italy (2), Lebanon, Netherlands, 
Pakistan (3), Spain, and Turkey (2). These programs augmented the man
power and financial resources available to the DEA offices in the respec
tive countries and directed the resources to specific enforcement and 
intelligence goals regarding the traffic of this heroin. These intelli
gence and enforcement efforts have included quanti tati 'I.'e surveys of 
illicit opium production, identification and disruption of clandestine 
heroin laboratory activities, interdiction of opiates at vulnerable 
points along the trafficking routes, and identification and immobiliza
tion of the major international trafficking organizations. A concomi
tant goal in this activity is to enhance the initiative and capability 
of DEA foreign counterparts in combatting the heroin traffic. 



44 

QucsUon 7: V.l"lt iU1l'tlct has l,naking tJds a top priori ty had un IIj ~J'lIl't ing 
t)~c13bs? 

Ans\\'Cr: The closer the investigation gets to the conversion laboratodes, 
the more impact it will have on the overall availability of drugs. It 
is imperative that our international program be strong and dynamic. 
Stopping the drugs in the source countries or at the laboratory sites 
before they enter the mal'ketplace is one-hundred-fold more effective 
than arrests lind sei zures at home. The number of conversion 1 abora-
tories dismantled thus far in the Southwest Asian heroin campaign is 
well in excess of the number of laboratodes seized during the "French 
Connection" a decade ago, As a by-product of the efforts of the DEA 
Special Agents working overseas in the conversion and transshipment 
countries, host country enforcement authorities have measurably increased 
their dedication to all aspects of drug law enforcement, Results have 
exceeded preliminary objectives. 

QuC!stion 8: II11C're al'c h'e gaining C001l<:J'atioll lhat I>e 1'll'viollSly );.d,l·d? 
WllCi:Cnrc greater efforts n(:(!ued? 

Ans\~er: Several h(:roin laboratori es have bt'cn ~ci zed am! fi rm ) inks 
betl,'een Italian and New York based organizl,d crime el('lneJlts hnve hccn 
establ:i shed as a result of increased Coop(!l'ative efforts \d th Italj an 
authoribes. Spanish enfoTCement authorities have taken advantage of a 
DEA support program and, as a consequence, have had Jlositive results 
with the identification of an Asian control group which hnd heen respon
sible for heroin trafficking in Europe and the United States. 

In addition to a renewed positive response to special enforcement and 
intelligence programs, DEA has been gratified by the application of the 
narcotics enforcement training programs that it has been conducting. 
These programs are directed toward drug-critical countries in order to 
increase the awareness in these areas about the drug problem and to 
improve their narcotic enforcement capability. This program is cur
rently concentrating on Pal;istan, a primary source for opium, and 
Turkey, a primary heroin production and trafficker source area. Since 
1980, several hundred of these police officials have received DEA 
training. 

Greater efforts are needed in north Pakistan. 

Qm'stion 9: 1Il1at additional rl!~O\lrces ",'ould you n('('d 10 Laye a major 
'i'lIq:i-r,i:-i Oi1t~e disrupti on of these I aboratori es? 

Answer: Lab disruption will not automati cally result with added agent 
positions. Increased travel funding, intel Jigence and agent posi ti ons 
will increase fJ exibil ity, 'size and scope of our investigatj ons. In
creased resources in these areas would enhance the potential for labora
tory seizures. 

Question 10: Has there bCl!n a lIoti""3ule tl('cn'a~e in t il!.e tJ\',tiJ:J!li lity 
o-rSc;uth-;~t Asian hcroin in the U,S. because of your nctivity .Ii It'clt,d 
at the 1al>ort,tories? 

AnsI>'er: The strategy of striking as ncar as possible to the source, 
which in the case of Southwest Asian heroin is at the conversion Itlbora
tories, continues to have momentum and is yielding the desired result of 
containing the Southwest Asian heroin threat in the United States ;,nd of 
levelling Southwest Asian heroin trafficking in Europe imd the Middle 
East. lI'e have not seen SI~A spread from the East Coast nor have h'e seen 
a major increase in the national he=oin purity level. 
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Qucst] on 1]: Onc of the cd ti chills of ilEA in thc Il:I~ t W:JS f,."m :;1" t c 
and local law enforcelllent pcrsolJJlcl "ho felt lhat there wns little 
coordination between federal domestic drug enforcement nnd thc state 
and local all,encies. l1H~ state and local task forces have 1('<:n a' 
mechanism to improve the coordi nation betl~cen federal, stnte and local 
drug enforcement efforts and has helped to reduce duplication in 
investigations ana potential danger to cnforcement officers. 

- Why is DEli. cutUng 86 positions and $5.9 million, a 40% 
reduction form the state and local task force program 
proposed in the FY-82 Carter Budget proposal? 

~: State and Local Task Forces 

The State and Local Task Force program is a cooperative effort betwcen 
DEA and State and local law enforcement officers. These task forces 
compliment Federal enforcement efforts and simultaneously develop and 
upgrade the quality of the local drug enforcement presence. These units 
often develop significant cases against traffickers. Certain task forces 
have evolved into first-Tate enforcement operations. The personnel and 
operational funding remaining in this program should be sufficient to 
·continue those task forces which show evidence of being able to gain and 
develop further expertise from participating in the program. 

Nevertheless, when resources are constrained, programs which are not 
directed at primary Federal responsibilities have been cited by OMS as 
the first to pe reduced. 

QIlI-foliun 12: 1,'llil'h t:,,:k r .. rces \.-ill he el1nd".,f.:tl ,n:" I,-lilt oj l1.i5 
'£~rlg(!'t C;,t'?' 

AJ~: lJEIt. is nul.' in the decision "".king phase )"{'t;,"dtng 11111 t .. nrdna, Ion 
of specific State and Local Task forccs. It wouJd be premalurcto list 
specific task forces that are stated to be eliminated. DEA 10'111 provide 
this list to the subcommittee by June 3D, 1981. 

Question 13: \11lat 00 you ;tntiejpatc wn 1 be the iJ'ljJ:Jct on IlEA's effecth'e
~Withregard to State and local coonJinntion as a result of thcse 
budget cuts? 

Answer': DEA anticipates that there will be a rcduction in the number of 
arrests. Additionally, it is expected tllat there will be less intelli
gence and informant input. This, in turn, will affect the development 
of investigations of higher level traffj ekers. It is not cl e~r to what 
extent 10ca1.jurisdictions will be able to sustain the same levcl of joint 
operations with DEA without qperational funding. 

The DEA 1982 budget proposes a continued State and Local Task Force Program 
and a stronl liaison and training program. 

Question 14: Could Ope'I'lltion GroUl'lll' (;vt:r have he-en ,'uJ'rit-d (lut ldthllUt 
i.Ji'e-coopcrati on nnd :Jsshtance of Federal, StOlte :.nd J Deal Jaw ('nforc(:lltt'nt 
'lgencies? 

~: lI'ithput the cooporation of Fcderal, State and local 'JUthorities, 
Operation Grouper would have beon a most difficult undertaking and the 
efficacy of the .Operati on would have been seriously affected. This in
vestigation could have been compI eted without other state and local 
authorities, but the effect certainly would have been dimini3hcd in 
t.erms of drug and asset seizures, numbers of individuals aTl'estcd and, 
in general, the impact on drug trafficking in this area. The duration 
of the Operation would have necessarily been much .shorter. 
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Quest ion 15: How hill 'you CooJ,,}jnate ('nff)l'CUiol'llt efforts like this in 
'fhe'-{u-t'urc-in areas where you el:imi nate task force programs? 

Answer:" '111e eUmination of certain State and local task forces will not 
precluue operations such as Grouper. Opcrati on Grouper Nas not the 
product of a formalized Federal, State and local task force, but rather 
was the result of a joint Federal, State and local liaison program. 
Operation Grouper was a Hobi.le Task Force (~lTF) which means that it 
I~as funded at DEA Headquarters, Office of Enforcement, but was con
trolled operationally by the Miami Regional and District Offices. This 
funding mechanism, and Headquarters role, is clearly distinct from the 
manner in which a formal Federal/State/local task force is operated. 
Thus, the budget has allowed for further development of tlle ~lTF program 
~lthough there has been a reduction in the formal task force program. 
If there is a justifiable need for a HTF in an area where the task force 
was eliminated, an operation .like Grouper can still be initiated. It 
was in fact initiated in an area without a formal task force. The pri
mary contributing partner to this effort was the U. S. Coast Guard. 

QlIestion 16: Could ),011 !,!i\'c liS :In :JIIaly> is of illl'j'f :",l'S ill r,JI r"itlln!s 
'for thi's-ycar cOlill'art:u to 1 ast? 

Answer: From the period of October I, 1979, through /,Iarch 31, 1 !IRO, 
seIzures amounted to approximately $9 million (md furfeitures al'proxiJllately~ 
$320,000. From October I, 1980, thrOllgh :·Iarch 31, 1981, DEA asset 
removal seizures amounted to $52 million and forfeitures were $36.2 
million. 

Question 17: To what do you attribute the incTease (decrease)? 

Answer: This increase in seizures is attributed to DEAls increased 
awareness of the beneH ts derived from utilization of the three-dimcnsi onal 
integrated approach of drug removals, trafficker arrests and asset 
removals. This enforc""ment approach relics heavily on a multi-agency 
approach to drug-asset -removal and includes the application of a broad 
spectrum of laws and interagency 'coOperation. The training program 
sponsored by DEA has been an important factor in ensuring that Special 
Agent personnel are aware of the potential of exploiting the financial 
aspects of drug investigations. Regional Hanagement Reviews focused on 
an office-by-office basis on asset removals. Regions have been given 
asset removal goals and all Class I aold II cases are expected to. produce 
significant asset forfeitures. 

Question 18: \';hat 1II(':1I1S tlo you (''''i']oy to evaluate the efrc'l'UveJlesS of 
Y()lIT'traiiifng program in thi s area? 

Answer: OEA evaluates the effecth-l'lIeSS of the asset rt'llIoval trilining 
progr:un by a compari son of sci zure/nsset removal data Id th case pott'ntlill, 
intelligence :md enforcement projections. 

Answer: ~Iodifjc~tions in the training program have taken place. '11J(! 
intent of the ori ginal curriculum was to give a cOlliprelwn5i ve fj rst 
exposure to the fjnancial nspect of drug inve.5tigntions. The program is 
designed to reach all DEA Special Agent personnel, including the senior
most managers. DEA has succeeded in reaching approximately 95 percent 
of its investigative workforce. While the Special Agent force has 
recei ved thi s training, appropriate indepth, advanced trai !ling regaru i ng 
asset removal will be implemented this year in the regions and at 
Headquarters. 
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QlI<:~tlon 20: JlOI, uues !lEA }I"'h' tllat ;111 "..i "tll'CS J'efl'J n'u to IRS ,.re 
'fol:-fci"lc::d? 

'\ns,,'cr: OEA does not know if all seizures referred to JJ{S arc forfeited. 
;fJic-pTohibi tions cont;d ned in the Tax Reform Act of 1976 wi 11 not pc::rmi t 
the IRS to report to DEA the results of seizures referred to them. For 
our recorclkeeping, we have considered the referrals as forfeited. 

QllL.~tion 21: lI'hat IlJe fille forfeitures? An: these fil1(:5 ii'j.o,,(,d or a"tu~l 
,iuYi ;j1:-S- "ColI cct ed? 

Anslwr: Fine forfeitures are fines illlposed as a result of an noministJ'ntivc 
or-ju(Bc:ial action brought by DEA either unilaterally or in cooperlltion 
with another agency. They are fines imposed and considered to be fissets 
removed from the traffickers. 

Question 22: Po "l'i~ul'cS m;lde 1Jy fur<:i1:11 !Jov('rJlI~(:lltSJ 1.-I1i,'h is iJll'llldL,d 
"in"Y"00r-42million dollars, actually end up in the U. S. Tn'asury? 

Allsl<er: Sei Zllrcs reported by forei gn governments are reported as 5ei zures 
biise-d-upon il1fomation furnished by DEA, or maJe as a resul t of a coopera
tive investigation with DEA, or m~de by DEA and referred to a foreign 
government. Foreign seizures are con~idered drug asset removals by a 
foreign government. All seizures made by foreign governments are considered 
forfeited unless otherwise reported. Forei gn sei zurcs do not l'nd up in 
the U. S. Treasury. What is significant is that they represent assets 
taken from traffickers • 

.Q.ue""t}~~ .. 2.3_: \';ouldn't these fi;;llJ'eS l/)i,ke )'ollr ,·stiJ:I.lj,'d fOffeitllfll fh!llre 
ofS42 million that !>"us turned over to t:he 11. S. TJ'("J"llry a hi t misll':Hling 
and in:J('curate. 

~: The umhrella of "asset removals" covers forfeiture via any Fedc:ral 
or State statute (in DEA cooperative cases), IRS tax levies and court im
posed fines. In the course of cooperative efforts with most foreign coun
tries, DEA oncourages foreign legal action to sehe and forfeit trafficker 
assets. Foreign forfei tures r.re not Jeposi ted in the U. S. TreasuJ'y, nor 
are the,. included in the tabulatiOnS of forfd tures dc::posi ted in the U, S. 
Treasury. However, these foreign forfeitures represent an indi cation of 
the DEA overseas cooperative effort to remove drug traffickers assets, which 
helps diminish the profit motive in drug trafficking. DEA considers any 
legal avenue which removes drug traffickers' assets to be appropri ate and 
advocates asset removal action against criminal drug traffickers on as I<ide 
a scope as possible. 

QlJe:;tion 24: lIow c:m yon assure Congress that this jHognnn can be run 
effectively "'hen the hase figure from which this fund "auld be cre'lted, 
the seized assets, is in questi on? 

Answer: The Office of Enforcement' has developed a rigorous reporting 
system to Keep traCK of the amount of assets that have b~cn removc::d from 
drug trafficking individuals and organizations. Under this system, 
investigators at the resident, district and regional office level are 
required to report on the type and dollar value of assets seized, the 
dOllar value of assets forfeited, and the agency or agencies principally. 
responsible for the initial seizure. 

The objective of this reporting system is to capture data on assets re
moved from the drug trafficking community. The system ",as not intended 
to provide a strict accounting of revenues realized by the Treasury, and 
DEA will concede that, at th~ present time, it does not do so. 
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A recent internal evaluation of DEA's asset removal program found that, 
for the most part, the reports on seized and forfeited assets are 
reliable. However, there is room fo~ improvement, as there is with any 
new program. The evaluation found some evidence of double counting, 
1. e., where two or more agencies claim primary responsibility, for a 
given seizure. The team also found that, in the absence of a market 
transaction, some investigators have encountered difficulty in assigning 
a dollar value for reporting purposes to real property or equipment at 
the time such assets are seized.' These are not serious problems and the 
agency is working to corr:;.ct them. 

Tracking beb'een seized assets and forfeited assets is more difficult. 
Seized assets that are referred to other agencies for disposition, or 
assets that are surrendered to the court for judicial action, tend to be 
lost to the DEA reporting system. In addi tion, there can be a marked 
reduction in the "book value" of an asset as it moves from the "seized" 
to the "forfeited" category and from there to a deposit to the Treasury's 
miscellaneous receipts account. 

Consider a typical example: As the result of an ongoing DEA undercover 
investigation, DEA learns that a cargo of marihuana is to be flown into 
the United States. The time and place of the planned flight is provided 
to the U. S. Cust0ms Service, which intercepts the flight and seizes a 
five-year-old twin engine aircraft. The aircraft has a "book value" of 
$100,000, and since it was intercepted as a direct consequence of a DBA 
investigation, it is recorded as a $100,000 seizure in DEA's report of 
seized assets. The aircraft is turned over to the court, and in due 
course (possibly a year later) the pilot/owner is convicted and the air
craft forfeited to the Government. The U. S. ~larshals Service seils the 
aircraft at auction, but b(·causc of damage ~u~taiJlC'd in its capture the 
sc1]jng price is only $50,000. There is a bank lien of $30,000 on the 
aircraft that must be satisfied, and the U. S. Narshals Scrvice must rc
coup $2,500 in storage costs. The amount deposited to the Treasury, then, 
is only $17,500, but there is no doubt that the pnot/OI<ner has "lost" 
his $100,000 aircraft. Nor is there any question that DEA was responsible 
for the seizure, forfeiture, and additional revem}e deposited to the 
Treasury. 

~~ile it may be that transactions of the kind uescribed in the foregoing 
hypothetical example are so complicated that they introduce the possi
bility of error in DEA's seized and forfeited assets reports, this will 
not affect the ability of DEA to monitor and strictly account for moiety 
rel"ards under the authority now pending before the Congress. 

DEA proposes to set aside for use in paying moeity rewards 25 percent of 
the net assets realized only from forfejtures under Section 881 (and 
possibly Section 848) of the Controlled Substances Act. No part of the 
asset seizures referred to IRS or other agencies would be earmarked for 
use as rewards, nor would revenues generated through fines be used for 
this purpose. In short, DEA (with Department of Justice and" O~lB support) 
is proposing to use only a small fraction of the amount presently re
ported as seized from the drug trafficking community. 

Assets seized under Section 881 are handled in such a way as to be rela
tively easy to account for. Administrative forfeitures (those valued at 
less than $10,000) are handled by the agency directly; property and equip
ment are turned over to the General Services Administration for disposal, 
and the proceeds are credited to DEA's account; DEA deposits such proceeds 
as well as cash and negotiable instruments to the Treasury's miscellaneous 
receipts account. Judicial forfeitures (over $10,000) are handled by the 
courts and, in the case of property or equipment, auctioned by the U. S. 
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~farshals Service; proceeds are credited to DEA's account, and deposited 
by DEA to the Treasury's miscellaneous receipts account. As long as GSA 
and the U. S. Marshals Service follow published procedures -- and there is 
no reason to think that they do not -- then there is a clear audit trail 
from the act of seizure to the act of deposit in the Treasury. 

To place this matter in perspective, administrative and judicial forfei
tures that would be subject to set aside for moiety rewards amounted to 
only $1,109,015 in FX~l980 and $1,186,852 through ~farc:h 31 of fiscal year 
19B1. We expect significantly increased activity in this area, but the 
amounts realized through Section 881 forfeitures will remain relatively 
small in the foreseeable future. It is our intention -- indeed, we have 
included authorization language that would require -- that set asides for 

" moiety rewards be treated as appropriated funds sUbject to the O~fB appor
tionment process, that the accounts be audited at least tll'ice a year, and 
that an annual report be made to Congress covering all aspects of moiety 
payments. 

Question 25: h1Jat portion of a truffiching ol'l;anizntion's :t~I>!:ts must 
actually 1;; forfeit!:d to put t.he 0l'!:an3 zatj(J!l out of 1""'iIlC5S? For 
(:xample. assume that you're de:lling with a lwroin trafficking organization 
grossing a billlon do11,lrs a year and you're able "to convict the top 
leaders, "hat portion of that org3nization's assets \,"ould YOll have to 
forfeit to shut down the organization and keep the convicted leaders 
from continuing the organization from behind bars? Have you ever been 

~ able to accomplish that with the Southwest Asian Heroin trafficking 
orgllnization? 

Answer: DEA's integrated enforcement approach depends on the relative 
coordination of trafficker arrests, drug removals and asset removals. 
The accomplishment of only two out of three of these aspects could 
enable an organi zation with determination to continue trafficking upon 
restoration of the damaged clement. When an organization's top lenders 
are convicted and incarcerated, DEA proceeds against as many assets as 
it is able to identify for se·izure/forfeiture action. Successful se;i zure/for
feiture proceedings in conjunction with incarceration do have ~m impact 
on an organization; but, there is no guarantee that operations cannot 
group with organizational leaders behind bars. Recent intelligence from 
a key source country reflects that major DEA operations including asset 
removals do have significant impact. 

Qlle~tion 26: RillJlt IHM 1I1lA fOJ'fldllJl"CS 1I,"e ;It hest ollly 11 fn ... t ion of ;J 

jjc,ITcnt of-the total illicit drug r .. "venues (n]JproxiIU1ItelyUJ'1 billion per 
ycar). lI'hat perccnU.!!c of that tutnl $64 billion )5 a rt'(I:;ollnnle !!oal for 
UEA fo accomplish in the next I'Y (lnd each of the next five fi scal years? 

Answer: The $64 billion figure docs not represent physical assets, but 
rather it is an estimate of the amount of money spent on il I ega 1 drugs at 
the retail leveL DEA's targets are at the ;ntcrnational and national " 
wholesale le .... el "hich are several layers a"ay from the street retail level. 
The estimated dollar value at the wholesale level would be Significantly 
smaller. 

DOA estimates that seizures, assessments and referrals to other agencies 
in drug cases could total $150 million in the current fiscal year. We 
believe a figure of $500 million may be possible by· 1983. Incr('asing the 
figure beyond that in 1984-85 will heavily depend on mutual assistance 
treaties dwelling on financiql information exchange with governments such 
as the Bahamas and the Caymans. The Departments of State and Justice are 
active in this area. With satisfactory treaties our seizures could esca
late to several billions of dollars. 

DEA policy mandates that all Class r and II cases be examined for exploi
tation of the financial aspec$s. 
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Qucstion 27: If wa are to acJdcva tho~a goals at ]afJ~t wilh r<:~l'l!ct to 
Southwc·st"Asi an lIeroi n traffi eking orl!ani zatj OilS wou] d the I (,'vel of S()uth
west Asian Hl:roin reaching this country return to pra-1977 levels? 

Answer: Not necessarily. Pre-1977 SOUtJ1WCSt Asi an hcroi'n rcprascnted 
less than 1/2 ton. Foreign cvants of a political nature will dete mine 
the raw opium availability in Afghanistan and Iran. Ille asset rer"oval 
program must be considared in conjunction with trafficker arrasts and drug 
seizures. Asset removal alone wi 11 not compl etely reiluce the I avel of 
SII'A heroin rea{'hing the U. S. The full range of options in the inter
national drug control strategy mu~t be brought to bear in order to have 
an impact on the Southwest Asian heroin situation. This must include 
crop control at the source. 

Question 28: I I,m concl'rn"d :I])out the dOlmgrntling of yuur r.""l'li:tnce 
and Rcgtifatory Investigati ve Program. In the Cartl,r FY-S2 ulIog"t it was 
ranked s(;cond Ollt of ),our 14 progl'am areas. The Reagan ])udget wi 11 
eliminate 47 positions and 35.0,000 dollars from this area. h1wt policy 
changes l,ave occurred to justify this 47 position decrease? 

Answer: 111e 47 posHion decrease in Compliance and Regulatory Investi~ 
gative program represents a net savings in rl'sources ~'hl ch resul t ed from 
a shift in management priorities. flBA will continue to enforce the pro
visions of the Controll ed Substances Act as they pc:rtain to the di vcrsi on 
of legally produced controlled substances into the illicit market. How
ever, DEA will reduce its effort in the area of periodic (cyclic) investi
gation of drug manufactures and distributors who have a documented 
history of compliance with the provisions of the CSA. ~janufn('turers and 
distributors with past violative history, and suspected practitioner 
divcrtors will continue to receive the vast bulk of attention. It is 
our hope and our expectation tnat reduced oversight will not result in 
increased non-compaance among these previously non-violative firms. 

There will be 100 fewer cyclic. investigations of registrants who present 
a less obvious risk to the public health and welfare. Staffing dedicated 
to registration procedures will be reduced, resulting in delays in 
renewals of some applicaticns until af'ter their expiration dates. 

Less emphasis on regulatory activities will allow a modest reduction in 
pharmacological expertise and less detailed economic analysis of regula
tions. 

There \dll be some reduction in analytic activities ~lhich provide violator 
targeting information for DEA and State level enforcement activity. Un
analyzed data will continue to be provided to the States. DEA relies 
heavily on voluntary compliance by industry and professionals. The pri
mary objective of voluntary compliance is to prevent diversion of sub
stances by supporting and fostering self-regulation and self-enforcement 
with1n the regulated industry and professions • 

~lore can be done to improve the record and reduce diversion. The DEA 
has been redirecting its activities from cyclic, non-practitioner investi
gations to practitioner investigations. This is where the problem is 
and this is where our response should be directed. As an underpinning 
to this change in di~ection, DEA has maintained that our activities must 
be at the G-DEP I and II level. DEA believes that this is appropriate 
for the Federal work effort. 

Additional efforts should be directed in the area of international 
diversion. The DEA's international regulatory program, with two investi
gators in place, has resulted in the interdiction of 12.6 tons of illicit 
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m7thaqualone, among other items. Intelligence gathering and liaison 
w~th foreign regulatory officials has resulted in greater international 
~wareness of vulnerable corunerce channels and an ability to directly 
~mpact on drug trafficking operations. 

Drug thefts {llso continue to ~'onl>tjtute an lIrt'a of l>ignifil':\l1t Ji\','rsion. 
Thirty to forty million dosage units Oire lost (lJ1J1lwlly. Violl-nee :1$SO

dated with these thefts has increased drmnatj cnl1y. The numher of armed 
robberies has almost doubled since 1976. 'II1e iucntification of trends 
and exploration of securi ty technology could result in progress in this 
area; as could revision in certain regulations :1nu penalties in the Con: 
trolled Substances Act currently under review at the Department of Justice. 

Question 29: \',lltlt is the j,riul'ity l;,nhillg for the r.or,plj;,IIl·c ;'IIJ r"l~llla
tory program llOW? 

Ansh'er: The minimum level of the r.ompHance "nd Regul:!tory Program is ~tj]l 
r"nl;cd second, with only the minimuJn lcvel of the Domestic Enforcement pro
gram ranked higher. 

Question 30: \1'i11 the cuts to compHilnce and regulatory jnvestig(ltions 
further hamper efforts to address this problem? (look-alike pharmaceu
ticals) 

Answer: Overall ceiling reductions within our compliance program will not 
affeCt efforts to impact on this problem. DEA has no jurisdiction over 
100k-alikes, and therefore, minimal resources have been dedicated to this 
problem. DEA will continue to monitor the situation and assist the indi
vidual states with this problem. 

Question 31: How will the DEA be helping states to deal with regulatory 
problems in the future? 

Answer: The DEA Ifill continue to share information with state regulatory 
agencies and to work with the states in areas of mutual concern. lI'ithin 
the area of compliance and regulatory investigations, we have developed a 
targeting procedure which provides for the referral of intelligence infor
mation regarding targets which are not 'l.ccepted for Federal investigation. 
This system includes use of qoth field intelligence ani:! information gle;>ned 
from the DEA's computer programs. 
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